
   
           

         
 

 
 

     
 

        
 

 
     

   
   

  
   

  
  

 
 

  
 

                          
                     

 
 

          
                
                 
               
 

                      
 

             
                           

           
 

                       
                          

                       
                           

                        
                          

                        
                      
     

City of Jacksonville 
City Hall - St. James Building, 1st Floor (Lynwood Roberts Room) 

117 West Duval Street - Jacksonville, Florida 32202 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission Meeting 

Wednesday, November 15, 2023 at 3:00 PM 

Members: 
Jack C. Demetree, III, Chairman 
Andres Lopera, Vice-Chairman 

Ethan Gregory, Secretary 
Julia Epstein 
Olivia Frick 

Maximilian Glober 
Michael Montoya 

AGENDA 
RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that 
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security. 

REQUEST TO SPEAK: 1. Fill out a speaker card. 
2. Sign in if you are going to speak. 
3. Read the rules on the back of the card. 
4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”. 

BREAKS: Will be taken at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting. 

NOTE: The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, December 13, 2023. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC. Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to 
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person. 

ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE. At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor 
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other 
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in 
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before 
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/her comments to 
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any 
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either 
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be 
directed through the presiding officer. 
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Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed. Appeals may be made to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative 
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal the Order. 

A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum 
1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards 
2. Breaks at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting 
3. Approval of Minutes from October 25, 2023 

B. Deferred Items 
1. COA-22-27451 (2768 Riverside Avenue) 
2. COA-23-28339 (3664 Richmond Street) 
3. COA-23-29186 (2799 Selma Street) 
4. COA-23-29765 (1971 Phoenix Avenue) 
5. COA-23-29813 (3873 Jean Street) 
6. LS-23-01 (0 Ellis Road South) 

C. Consent Agenda 
1. COA-23-29848 

District: Springfield - 0 11th Street, West 
Applicant: M & M Homes, LLC 
Owner: M & M Homes, LLC 
Request: New construction 
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

2. COA-23-29850 
District: Springfield - 145 11th Street, West 
Applicant: M & M Homes, LLC 
Owner: M & M Homes, LLC 
Request: New construction 
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

3. COA-23-29868 
District: Riverside/Avondale - 2861 College Street 
Applicant: Joe Hodgins, Interior Buildouts, Inc. 
Owner: CLH-Jacksonville, LLC 
Request: Alterations 
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

4. COA-23-29747 
District: Riverside/Avondale - 1290 Edgewood Avenue, South 
Applicant: Richard Dubnansky 
Owner: Richard Dubnansky 
Request: Alterations - door replacement 
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
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D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard 

E. Condemned Properties 

F. Historic Designations 

G. Certificates of Appropriateness 
1. COA-23-29525 

District: Riverside/Avondale - 1272 Edgewood Avenue, South 
Applicant: Kathy Olesen 
Owner: Kathy Olesen 
Request: Alterations 
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA 

I. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s 

J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s 

K. Public Comments 

L. New Business 
1. Road Renaming (Confederate Street to Ben Frazier Street) 
2. Historic Preservation Section (HPS) Window Supplement 
3. 2024 Certificate of Appropriateness Application (COA) Matrix 

M. Information 
1. Pending Legislation 
2. Public Works Improvement Projects 

N. Old Business 

O. Design Issues 
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P. Addendum 

Q. Adjournment 
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CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION

COMMISSION

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, October 25, 2023, 

commencing at 3:00 p.m., at Jacksonville City Hall, 

Lynwood Roberts room, 117 West Duval Street, 

Jacksonville, Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a 

Notary Public in and for the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   JACK C. DEMETREE, III, Chairman.
   ANDRES LOPERA, Vice Chair.
   OLIVIA FRICK, Commission Member.
   ETHAN GREGORY, Commission Member.
  

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planning and Development Dept.
   BRITTANY FIGUEROA, Planning and Development.
   ADRIENNE CHAMBERS, Planning and Development. 
   JERMAINE ANDERSON, Planning and Development.  
   SUSAN GRANDIN, Office of General Counsel.

- - -

2
P R O C E E D I N G S1

October 25, 2023             3:00 p.m.
- - -2

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Welcome to the3
October 25th meeting of the Jacksonville4
Historic Preservation Commission.5

Can we start off with some introductions,6
please?7

MS. GRANDIN:  Susan Grandin, Office of8
General Counsel.9

MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Planning and10
Development.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  J.C. Demetree, chairman.12
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Ethan Gregory,13

commissioner.14
COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Andres Lopera,15

commissioner.16
COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Olivia Frick,17

commissioner.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to take a break19

every two hours if needed.  If everybody can20
silence their cellphones.  Any private21
conversations, please be had in the hallway.22

And, with that, I'll entertain a motion23
for the September 27th minutes.24

COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Motion to approve25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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the September 27th minutes.1

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?3
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?5
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, those minutes7

have been approved.8
And we'll jump right in.  We've got four9

items deferred today.  It is COA-22-27451, 276810
Riverside Avenue; COA-23-28339, 3664 Richmond11
Street; COA-23-28972, 2990 Remington Street;12
and COA-23-29186, 2799 Selma Street.13

And, with that, we'll jump into the14
consent agenda.15

Do any commissioners have any ex parte or16
anything they'd like to pull?17

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll run19

through it.20
Consent agenda:  COA-23-29627, 1205 Market21

Street North; COA-23-29638, 1545 Hubbard22
Street; COA-23-29766, 1324 Walnut Street; and23
MMA-23-29776, 2741 St. Johns Avenue.24

And we'll go ahead and open the public25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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hearing.1

Is anyone here to speak on any of these --2
anything on the consent agenda?3

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close5

the public hearing, and I'll entertain a6
motion.7

COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Motion to approve8
the consent agenda.9

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any comments or concerns?11
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  All those in13

favor?14
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?16
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, the consent18

agenda has been approved.19
And we're going to jump in straight to20

Section F, historic designations, LM-23-04.21
It's 411 Liberty Street North.22

And we'll take a staff report, please.23
MR. WELLS:  Okay.  So this is LM-23-04 for24

the property located at 411 Liberty Street25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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North.  We found that this local landmark -- or1
potential landmark met four of the seven2
criteria.  The first criteria relates to its3
value as a significant reminder of the4
cultural, historical, architectural or5
archaeological heritage of the city, state or6
nation.  This property, which is located in the7
Cathedral District, is defined on the south by8
East Monroe Street and the north by East Church9
Street, the west by Ocean Street, and the east10
by Catherine Street.11

Eighty percent of the structures within12
this area all reflect a frame vernacular style13
or some variation, such as Colonial Revival,14
Craftsman, and Queen Anne influences.  The15
majority of structures are two stories in16
height with a front-facing gables or hip roofs17
and have full, wide front porches, foundations18
set on brick piers, horizontal weatherboard or19
drop siding.20

Based on a limited concentration of21
historic residents [sic] that still remain in22
the downtown area, paired with a high level of23
integrity and the strong visible presence that24
the subject structure has being located at the25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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corner here, it is the determination of the1
Department that the subject structure meets2
this criterion.3

The second one relates to it being4
identified with a person or persons who5
significantly contributed to the development of6
the city, state or nation.  The structure here7
was built by Ethel Muller and Maxey Dell Moody,8
a few years -- right after they were married.9
Prior to moving to the house, they lived nearby10
in the same block.  The couple lived in this11
home and raised their family here.12

While there were some changes made to the13
rear of the building to connect it with the14
detached garage and to add a secondary dwelling15
in 1964, the original portion of the building16
has a high degree of architectural integrity17
with few changes to the original building18
layout and significant details on both the19
interior and exterior.20

Maxey D. Moody was in the road building21
construction equipment industry.  His business,22
which was known as M.D. Moody & Sons, was23
formed in 1913, incorporated in 1946, and later24
expanded by his son, Maxey Dell Moody, Jr.,25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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into Moody Truck Center, Moody Light Equipment1
Rental, Moody Machinery Corporation, Moody2
Fabrication and Machine, Dell Marine, and MOBRO3
Marine.  According to our research, Moody's4
business was once the oldest family-owned road5
equipment company in Florida.6

The third criteria relates to it having7
distinguishing characteristics of the8
architectural style valuable for the study of a9
period, method of construction, or use of10
indigenous materials.11

Historically referred to as the Maxey D.12
Moody house, the subject structure is an13
excellent example of a Craftsman bungalow-style14
building.  Common characteristics of the style15
include a low pitched [sic] with exposed rafter16
ends and triangular eaves brackets, an17
incorporated end porch with truncated, tapered18
columns on brick piers, and two shed roof bay19
extensions.20

The Craftsman style is the most popular21
design applied to small residential buildings22
throughout the country in the first three23
decades of the 20th century.24

And the last criterion relates to its25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
8

suitability for preservation or restoration.1
And so while the owner references compromised2
foundations, extensive damage, deteriorated3
interior finishes and mold, these issues appear4
to be present in limited areas on the structure5
and only impacting secondary spaces.6

During our customary site visit, staff was7
able to tour the interior of both floors of the8
property to evaluate the condition.  The9
structure has been vacant for many years.  It10
was found to be in fair condition, cleared of11
most belongings and trash, locked and secured,12
and reasonably maintained for a structure that13
is over a hundred years old.14

The owner has also expressed plans to15
restore the building and incorporate it into a16
larger, multifamily, mixed-use project by using17
the abutting parcels.  The structure is18
currently being contemplated for retail use19
with ideas ranging from a bar, restaurant,20
cafe, lobby for the larger project, or a21
live/work option, as depicted in the plans22
below.23

Based on our -- staff's research and24
findings, this potential landmark designation25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 9



City of Jacksonville October 25, 2023 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

3 of 11 sheets Page 9 to 12 of 23 11/08/2023 01:14:24 PM 

9
would meet four of the seven criteria.  As1
such, we forward a recommendation of approval2
for LM-23-04.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.4
Questions for staff?5
COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Great report.6
Thank you.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll open the8

public hearing.  Is the applicant here?9
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.11
MR. WELLS:  That would be you all.12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is anybody here to13

speak on this?14
(Audience member approaches the podium.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name and16

address.17
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is --18
(Microphone malfunction.)19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hang on one second.20
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm --21
THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name for me.22
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Romocelly23

Demascus.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Real quick -- she's going25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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to swear you in real quick.1

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your2
right hand for me, please.3

MR. DEMASCUS:  (Complies.)4
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the5

testimony you are about to give will be the6
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the7
truth?8

MR. DEMASCUS:  Yes.9
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.10
MR. DEMASCUS:  It has nothing to do with11

y'all.  Most of this is for the north side of12
the city.  I think it's a great injustice and13
unfairness to other preservations, like, near14
downtown.  Some of these properties that's old15
can be renovated.  Old --16

I was telling Mr. Wells outside, in17
London, England, they have some of the old18
stuff, new.  I don't care -- I'm not here to19
make judgment or to control or make you guys --20
I'm just saying, I hope everything is --21
whatever y'all do is fairly divided where22
people needs help.23

As far as me being homeless, this too24
shall pass.  I trust God, not me, but I'm just25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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trying to tell you, I'm not here to start1
anything.  But when you look at the building2
across from the federal building, you go inside3
that building, you take four deep breaths, take4
a deep breath, you're going to smell the5
chemicals coming from that building.  It smells6
like narcotics, like cocaine.  It has7
(inaudible) chemicals.  Some of these8
chemicals, I understand, are from construction.9

We had a building that fell down in Miami,10
Florida.  It was decaying.  Some of these11
buildings are not probably appraised.  I'm not12
saying appraised to sell, guys and girls.  I'm13
saying these buildings are getting old, they're14
deteriorating where they can just fall, and I15
don't want that to happen here, so -- so I'm16
for prevention.17

But y'all have to come together, get a18
liquor tax or some type of tax to enhance the19
city.  Some of this stuff looks great at20
present.  There's a building across from21
Melissa Nelson's office and then there's an22
older building, those are -- I don't know if --23
about deemed historical, but it's very24
depressing, it looks very spooky.  You can ask25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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the kids.  The kids will tell you1
that (inaudible).2

So I don't know what y'all are going to3
do, but I hope -- even across this building,4
behind City Hall, looks very depressing.  Even5
though if you tear it down, you can put in6
archives, have a Jacksonville historic museum7
where you can show the film footage of it, then8
you can put a new one there.  That's up to9
y'all.10

I don't need nothing.  I don't even feel11
like I count here as a citizen, so thank you.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.13
Is anybody else here to speak on 41114

Liberty Street North?15
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)16
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,17

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll18
entertain a motion.19

COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Motion to recommend20
approval of LM-23-04.21

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions,23

concerns?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 10
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, I'll1

take a vote.2
All those in favor?3
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?5
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have7

recommended approval for LM-23-04.8
And, with that, I'll move back to my9

agenda here.  We're going to jump straight down10
to New Business, with the first being the11
National Register nomination for Hillman-Pratt12
Funeral Home, if we have a staff report.13

MR. WELLS:  So I do apologize because this14
particular item was not included within the15
original book, but I'm more than happy to16
just -- I have it on the screen right now, and17
I'm happy to peruse through it and offer some18
insights into this proposal for nomination.19

So, once again, this is property located20
at 525 West Beaver Street.  This is known as21
the Hillman-Pratt Funeral Home.  They are22
looking to be listed on the national historic23
registry of historic places.  This structure24
was a two-story, three-bay, masonry commercial25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

14
building with a flat roof behind a parapet1
facade, located, once again, at 525 West Beaver2
Street.3

The building has a rectangular footprint,4
comprised of the building -- comprised of a5
brick clad front portion and a stucco clad rear6
portion connected by a two-story passage which7
is referred to as a bridge.8

The front half of the building9
historically housed the chapel and funeral home10
offices on the first floor with a residential11
apartment on the second floor and includes a12
one-story covered drive attached to the east13
elevation.14

Historically, the stucco, two-story rear15
portion contained a garage accessed from the16
covered drive and embalming rooms on the first17
floor and a casket factory on the second.  The18
bridge connects these two halves of the19
building on each floor via fire doors and20
includes a nonhistoric staircase near the east21
end and a historic casket elevator.22

Built around 1915 as the Lawton L. Pratt23
Funeral Home, the building was originally24
designed to combine the functions of a funeral25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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home with embalming services, an ambulance1
service, offices, a casket factory and an2
apartment for the owner.3

The funeral home is considered the oldest4
extant African-American funeral home in5
Jacksonville.  It is an early and unique6
example of a purpose-built mortuary building in7
the early 20th century.8

In accordance with the National Register9
nominations, they have to meet -- or be found10
to meet some set of criteria.  So in this one,11
it met three criteria.  The first one is12
Criterion A, in the area of commerce, for its13
association with the commercial development of14
downtown Jacksonville and LaVilla, in15
particular, after the Great Fire of 1901.16
It's, once again, considered one of the most17
successful African-American businesses in18
Jacksonville.19

Criterion B relates to its association20
with Lawton L. Pratt, who commissioned the21
construction of the building.  Pratt was one of22
the most prominent and respected23
African-American businessmen in Jacksonville in24
the early 20th century, and he was known around25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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the state for his success and leadership in the1
African-American mortuary industry.2

Criterion C relates to the area of3
architecture.  So under the multiple property4
listings, which is known as the5
African-American Architects in Segregated6
Jacksonville, circa 1865 to 1969, the building7
is an excellent example of early 20th century8
commercial architecture in downtown9
Jacksonville.  It's a masonry vernacular10
building that draws in several popular11
architectural styles of the time, and still12
represents the architecture uniquely styled and13
suited to the building's particular use.14

So based on these findings and -- of15
the -- within the report itself, the16
Commission -- you have an opportunity to17
recommend approval of that.  Of course, the18
National Park Service has the final say in19
this.  But customary to the ones we've done in20
the past, I'll prepare a letter that the Chair21
will act on behalf of, but you-all, again, can22
just recommend approval or you can recommend23
denial of the nomination.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  Questions for staff?25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,1

was the property owner there in favor of the2
designation?3

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to4
Commissioner Gregory, that is correct.  In5
fact, they are the authors of the nomination6
packet itself.7

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.8
MR. WELLS:  And they are in the process9

also of rehabilitating it.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll go ahead11

and open the public hearing.12
Is anybody here to speak on this13

application?14
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, I'll16

close the public hearing, and I'll entertain a17
motion.18

COMMISSIONER LOPERA:  Motion to approve --19
I recommend for approval, the Hillman-Pratt20
Funeral Home.21

COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Second.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Comments, concerns?23
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  All those in25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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favor?1

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?3
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have5

recommended approval.6
And we'll move on to the Historic7

Preservation Section window supplement.8
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the9

Commission, that item is actually deferred one10
cycle.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.12
MR. WELLS:  So no report.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We're going to14

move on Section M, information.  We have the15
COA application matrix draft to check out.16

MR. WELLS:  All right.  So through the17
Chair to the Commission, as you recall, a few18
months ago we revised our standard19
administrative matrix.  And, currently, we are20
operating in the fashion of using our 2023 COA21
matrix.22

One thing we made an agreement to get in23
the habit of doing is just updating that matrix24
on an annual basis.  And so, as you can see,25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

19
there's two different dividers here in the1
book, but there's a current matrix, which,2
again -- which we're currently using to3
interpret our review processes, and then we4
also have a proposed matrix, which includes5
some potential changes to the matrix.6

Most of the changes are -- relate to7
language, interpretation, cleaning up some --8
some errors here and there, but mainly the9
changes would occur to the awnings and10
canopies, and then some language on the11
windows.  And I would say that's pretty much12
it, actually.13

But I just wanted to -- this is the draft14
form, so I wanted to come back next month and15
have a finalized version for you all.  So if16
you had any comments or questions, per se, just17
about some of the changes, we're more than18
happy to address those then, but I just wanted19
to get it before you all a month in advance.20

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.21
Dates and deadlines.22
MR. WELLS:  All right.  Because we're23

quickly approaching 2024, just wanted to send24
this finalized list of dates and deadlines for25
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20
the 2024 Commission schedule.1

So January through December are already2
finalized.  We also have payment deadlines and3
sufficiency deadlines.  I'll try to send this4
out to you all as well, just to make sure it's5
on your calendar.6

Right now we will potentially continue to7
meet here, but we are hopefully, at some point8
in time, expecting the room in the Ed Ball9
Building to be finished, so that's all --10
depending on the asbestos.11

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.12
Pending litigation -- or legislation.13

Excuse me.14
MS. GRANDIN:  Very different.15
MR. WELLS:  All right.  So one thing I16

also want to get into the habit of doing for17
the Commission, too, is just -- because at one18
point you had made -- recommended approval on19
landmarks or just any other bills, and you may20
not see where it goes after that, so I wanted21
to get in the habit of just notifying you of22
legislation that's moving throughout City23
Council.24

So right now there's five different25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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ordinances.  The first two, so -700 and -701,1
those are for landmarks that you-all2
recommended approval on last month.3

So the first one is the Elvis -- or4
connection to Elvis, that will be heard on5
November 21st.  So if you have the opportunity6
to -- or if you want the opportunity to attend7
and -- to see how it plays out, you're more8
than welcome to.  That will be going, again,9
November 21st before the Land Use and Zoning10
Committee.  It's a subcommittee of City11
Council.12

The second one relates to 930 North13
University Boulevard.  So that's the Arlington14
National Loans and Savings [sic] building that15
you-all also recommended approval on.  That16
will be going also on November 21st.  It may17
get deferred most likely, but right now it's18
scheduled for LUZ on the 21st.19

And then the last three ordinances are for20
ad valorem tax exemptions, so this -- these21
three are for 510 Julia Street, 424 North Hogan22
Street, and then 218 West Church Street.  So23
those are currently making its way through the24
Neighborhood and Community Services25
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subcommittee, and I want to say the1
financial -- or Finance Committee.2

I could get you more dates and details if3
you are interested in attending those.4

And that is the end of the report.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Public works.6
MR. WELLS:  Nothing to report there.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Does anybody8

have anything else to speak on or anything?9
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else have anything11

here?12
(No response.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we are14

adjourned.15
(The foregoing proceedings were adjourned16

at 3:25 p.m.)17
-  -  -18

19
20
21
22
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November 15, 2023 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-29848 

 
Address: 0 11th Street West, RE# 073212-0020 
 
Location: North side of West 11th Street, between Silver Street and North Laura Street 
 
Owner:  Mallik Singareddy 

M & M Homes LLC  
1651 Walnut Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Applicant:  M & M Estate, LLC 

538 East Union Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence)  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially similar to the elevation drawings dated 
September 5, 2022, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be substantially similar to the site plan dated September 5, 
2022. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures (RE: 
073211-0000 & 073213-0000).  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
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7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall 
be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  

8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 
composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  

9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 

 
 
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-29848 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is currently a vacant lot that is approximately fifty-two (52) feet wide 
and a hundred (100) feet long. The structures along this block are both one-story and two-story 
homes. The proposed new construction would be located between a one-story structure to the 
left and a vacant lot to the right; the vacant lot is subject to new construction COA-23-29850 
(which mirrors the subject structure’s design). As designed, the proposed home consists of a hip 
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roof with a nested gable over the second-story front porch. Primary materials of the structure 
include fiberglass shingles for the roof, one-over-one vinyl windows, fiber cement lap siding, 
wood railing with two-by-two spindles, concrete block with stucco finish for the foundation wall, 
and ten-by-ten wrapped columns along the front porch.  
 
The nature of this request stems from the applicant’s previously approved COA for new 
construction, COA-22-27543, which expired in May 2023. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Originally platted in combination with the property to the east (RE: 073212-0020 and 
073212-0010) as Lot 13, Block 132 (Plat Book 2; Page 40), the subject property was 
recently subdivided into its current configuration.  

• Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 
and two-story residential homes provides for compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district as the proposed frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural 
styles of the neighborhood. As such, the proposed development is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the finish floor is twenty-seven (27) 
feet (five-and-a-half) 5.5 inches, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent 
structures. Two-story single-family structures are the dominant development typology 
along this block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure are consistent with 
other two-story residences on the block. The front and side setbacks as shown on the site 
plan dated September 5, 2022, are consistent with other nearby structures and have been 
conditioned to ensure compatibility. Additionally, the massing of the proposed structure 
is consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, the development is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• The proposed elevations show one-over-one light pattern windows with a header height 
characteristic of window design in the Springfield Historic District.  The majority of the 
windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. The front door is a ¾ light door 
with a horizontal bottom panel, which can be found on other structures within the 
District. Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships 
between the windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures 
in the neighborhood.  
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• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form with a nested gable 
is compatible with the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found 
along the block as well.   

• The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of surrounding 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District.  Such details include: 

o The fiber-cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o The CMU block foundation with stucco finish;  
o The two-story front porch feature;  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure; and  
o Fiber-cement shake shingles in the nested gable end over the second-floor front 

porch.  
• The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of 

the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of new 
construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard 
Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is 
differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its immediate 
surroundings. No historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction is infill of a 
vacant residential lot, and the proposed new construction is compatible with the 
surrounding, contributing structures. The lot width is narrower than other lots along the 
block, resulting in a narrower structure than those adjacent. While this narrow lot width is 
not typical of this specific block, it is not an uncommon lot width for the district. The proposed 
residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and materials used and is 
generally compatible with the massing and architectural features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6 - 8 
• Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

 

New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 
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Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
 

LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED SEPTEMBER 5, 2022  
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SITE PLAN DATED SEPTEMBER 9, 2022  
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 29848 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 10/11/2023 Date Submitted 10/11/2023

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-23-29848

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 10/25/2023
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 11/15/2023
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
M & M

First Name
ESTATE

Middle Name

Company Name
M  M HOMES

Mailing Address
538 EAST UNION STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32206

Phone
904  613  7880

Fax
  

Email
MMESTATEJAX@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SINGAREDDY

First Name
MALLIK

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
M & M HOMES

Mailing Address
1354 N LAURA STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32206

Phone
9046137880

Fax
          

Email
MMESTATEJAX@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

073212 0020
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
0

Street Name, Type and Direction
11TH ST W

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
RE-APPLYING FOR A NEW CONSTRUCTION OF A 2 STORY NEW HOME. ORIGINAL COA 22-27543
EXPIRED.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list WELLS, ARIMUS

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.

 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided

36



11/1/23, 10:53 AM Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness | Print

https://maps.coj.net/Luzap/AppCOAPrint.aspx 3/3

  Description

132 WEST 11TH

126 WEST 11TH

122 WEST 11TH

121 WEST 11TH

147 WEST 11TH

123 WEST 11TH

126 WEST 11TH

COA 22-27544 FO

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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M & M HOMES LLC 
1651 WALNUT ST
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32206

Primary Site Address
0 W 11TH ST
Jacksonville FL 32206

Official Record Book/Page
19851-00153

Tile #
6412

Property Detail
RE # 073212-0020
Tax District USD1
Property Use 0000 Vacant Res < 20 Acres
# of Buildings 0

Legal Desc. For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01206 SPRINGFIELD BLK 122-125
Total Area 2600
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $0.00 $0.00
Extra Feature Value $0.00 $0.00

Land Value (Market) $21,983.00 $21,983.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $21,983.00 $21,983.00

Assessed Value $19,727.00 $21,699.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $2,256.00 / $0.00 $284.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $0.00 See below
Taxable Value $19,727.00 See below

County/Municipal Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

School Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning

Assessment Front Depth Category Land
Units Land Type Land

Value

1 0101 RES MD 8-19 UNITS PER
AC RMD-S 26.00 100.00 Common 26.00 Front

Footage $21,983.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 2-40 12-2S-26E .06
2 SPRINGFIELD
3 W 1/2 LOT 13 BLK 132

0 W 11TH ST

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 
Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

19851-00153 7/10/2021 $45,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Vacant

Extra Features 
No data found for this section

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
No data found for this section

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $202.96 $223.25 $204.09
Urban Service Dist1 $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $58.03 $69.97 $64.50
By Local Board $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $40.32 $49.42 $44.81
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.57 $0.57 $0.57
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $3.54 $3.54 $3.54
School Board Voted $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $0.00 $21.98 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
      Totals $305.42 $368.73 $317.51
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $17,934.00 $17,934.00 $0.00 $17,934.00
Current Year $21,983.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)
This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023
2022
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https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=SD
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Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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SECOND FLOOR PLAN CYPRESS

NOTES:

1. IF SHOWER HAS GLAZING ENCLOSURE, SAFETY GLAZING 
REQUIRED PER FBC R-308.4.5

2. PROVIDE TEMPERED GLASS AS REQUIRED.
3. CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.

WATERPROOF DECK DETAIL

SCALE: 3" = 1' - 0"

STEPS TO GRADE
4 OR MORE RISERS REQUIRE
A HANDRAIL.

10 x 10 COLUMN WRAP

STEPS TO 
GRADE

BUILDING AREAS:

1ST FLOOR HEATED AREA: 792 SF
2ND FLOOR HEATED AREA: 796 SF

TOTAL HEATED AREA: 1588 SF

FRONT PORCH: 150 SF
COVERED BALCONY: 65 SF
COVERED PATIO: 18 SF

TOTAL UNDER ROOF: 1821 SF
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Architecture

Concept Design

Approval Drawings

34' x 22' 

01

Phase code

Date

Drawing code

Locality

Client

Discipline

Phase

Series

Drawing

Scale

Dimensions

This design is the property (s) their (s) author (s) and may not be reproduced, 
published or copied in whole or in part without permission (s) even (s). All rights 
reserved by law.

09/05/2022 12:04:271/4" = 1'-0"

NEW CONSTRUCTION HOMES

FOUNDATION AND ROOF
PLAN CYPRESS

03-A

1/4" = 1'-0"

ROOF PLAN CYPRESS

SOFFIT VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1234 SQ. FT.
1234 / 300 = 4.11 SQ. FT.
4.11 SQ. FT. X 144 = 592 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA
592 X 50% = 296 SQ. IN. NET FREE
SOFFIT REQUIREMENT = 6.55 SQ. IN. NET FREE PER LF
296 / 6.55 = 45 LF VENTED SOFFIT REQUIRED

OFF-RIDGE VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1234 SQ. FT.
1234 / 300 = 4.11 SQ. FT.
4.11 SQ. FT. X 144 = 592 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA
592 X 50% = 296 SQ. IN. NET FREE
(1) 4' AND (1) 6' OFF-RIDGE VENT REQUIRED
(4' = 144 SQ. IN. EACH; 6' = 216 SQ. IN. EACH; 8' = 288 SQ. IN. EACH)

VENT CALCULATIONS

1/4" = 1'-0"

FOUNDATION PLAN CYPRESS
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NEW CONSTRUCTION HOMES

ELEVATIONS CYPRESS

05-A

1/4" = 1'-0"

CYPRESS East elevation
1/4" = 1'-0"

CYPRESS North elevation

1/4" = 1'-0"

CYPRESS South elevation
1/4" = 1'-0"

CYPRESS West elevation CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS

NOTES:

1. ALL CEMENTOUS SIDING TO HAVE A SMOOTH VERSUS WOOD 
GRAIN FINISH.
2. ALL WINDOWS SHALL BE RECESSED WITHIN THE WALL PLANE AND 
TRIMMED IN A TRADITIONAL MANNER.
3. ALL WINDOW GROUPINGS SHALL BE DIVIDED BY A TRADITIONAL 4" 
MULLION.
4. WOOD RAILING TO HAVE NO EXPOSED SPINDLES.

FINISHED FLOOR

BEARING HEIGHT

SECOND FLOOR
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November 15, 2023 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-29850 

 
Address: 145 11th Street West, RE# 073212-0010 
 
Location: North side of West 11th Street, between Silver Street and North Laura Street 
 
Owner:  Mallik Singareddy 

M & M Homes LLC  
1651 Walnut Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Applicant:  M & M Estate, LLC 

538 East Union Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially similar to the elevation drawings dated 
October 5, 2022, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated October 5, 
2022. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures (RE: 
073211-0000 & 073213-0000).  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
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7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall 
be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  

8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 
composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  

9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 

 
 
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-29850 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is currently a vacant lot that is approximately fifty-two (52) feet wide 
and a hundred (100) feet long. The structures along this block are both one-story and two-story 
homes. The proposed new construction would be located between a two-story structure to the 
right and a vacant lot to the left; the vacant lot is subject to new construction COA-23-29848 
(which mirrors the subject structure’s design). As designed, the home consists of a hip roof with 
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a nested gable over the second-story front porch. Primary materials of the structure include 
fiberglass shingles for the roof, one-over-one vinyl windows, fiber cement lap siding, wood railing 
with two-by-two spindles, concrete block with stucco finish for the foundation wall, and ten-by-
ten wrapped columns along the front porch.  
 
The nature of this request stems from the applicant’s previously approved COA for new 
construction, COA-22-25744, which expired in May 2023. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Originally platted in combination with the property to the west (RE: 073212-0020 and 
073212-0010) as Lot 13, Block 132 (Plat Book 2; Page 40), the subject property was 
recently subdivided into its current configuration.  

• Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 
and two-story residential homes provides for compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district as the proposed frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural 
styles of the neighborhood. As such, the proposed development is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1-2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the finish floor is twenty-seven (27) 
feet (five-and-a-half) 5.5 inches, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent 
structures. Two-story single-family structures are the dominant development typology 
along this block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure are consistent with 
other two-story residences on the block. The front and side setbacks as shown on the site 
plan dated October 5, 2022, are consistent with other nearby structures and have been 
conditioned to ensure compatibility. Additionally, the massing of the proposed structure 
is consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, the development is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• The proposed elevations show one-over-one light pattern windows with a header height 
characteristic of window design in the Springfield Historic District.  The majority of the 
windows are vertically oriented and of traditional size. The front door is a ¾ light door 
with a horizontal panel, which can be found on other structures within the District. 
Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships between the 
windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures in the 
neighborhood.  
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• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form with a nested gable 
is compatible with the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found 
along the block as well.   

• The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of surrounding 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District.  Such details include: 

o The fiber-cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o The CMU block foundation with stucco finish;  
o The two-story front porch feature;  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure; and  
o Fiber-cement shake shingles in the nested gable end over the second-floor front 

porch.  
• The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of 

the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  Standard Two refers to the relationship of new 
construction to adjacent buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The 
relationship of the proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard 
Nine emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is 
differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its immediate 
surroundings. No historic fabric will be impacted since the new construction is infill of a 
vacant residential lot, and the proposed new construction is compatible with the 
surrounding, contributing structures. The lot width is narrower than other lots along the 
block, resulting in a narrower structure than those adjacent. While this narrow lot width is 
not typical of this specific block, it is not an uncommon lot width for the district. The proposed 
residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and materials used and is 
generally compatible with the massing and architectural features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, 6 - 8 
• Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District, “New Construction” 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  
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The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
 
 

LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED OCTOBER 5, 2022  
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SITE PLAN DATED OCTOBER 5, 2022  
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 29850 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 10/11/2023 Date Submitted 10/11/2023

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-23-29850

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 10/25/2023
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 11/15/2023
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
M & M

First Name
ESTATE

Middle Name

Company Name
M  M HOMES

Mailing Address
538 EAST UNION STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32206

Phone
904  613  7880

Fax
  

Email
MMESTATEJAX@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SINGAREDDY

First Name
MALLIK

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
M & M HOMES

Mailing Address
1354 N LAURA STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32206

Phone
9046137880

Fax
          

Email
MMESTATEJAX@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

073212 0010
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
145

Street Name, Type and Direction
11TH ST W

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
RE-APPLYING FOR A NEW CONSTRUCTION OF A 2 STORY NEW HOME. ORIGINAL COA 22-27543
EXPIRED.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list WELLS, ARIMUS

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.

 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided

  Description

132 WEST 11TH

126 WEST 11TH

122 WEST 11TH

121 WEST 11TH

147 WEST 11TH

123 WEST 11TH

COA-22-27543 FO
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Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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M & M HOMES LLC 
1651 WALNUT ST
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32206

Primary Site Address
145 W 11TH ST
Jacksonville FL 32206

Official Record Book/Page
19851-00153

Tile #
6412

Property Detail
RE # 073212-0010
Tax District USD1
Property Use 0000 Vacant Res < 20 Acres
# of Buildings 0

Legal Desc. For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01206 SPRINGFIELD BLK 122-125
Total Area 2600
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $0.00 $0.00
Extra Feature Value $0.00 $0.00

Land Value (Market) $21,983.00 $21,983.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $21,983.00 $21,983.00

Assessed Value $19,727.00 $21,699.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $2,256.00 / $0.00 $284.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $0.00 See below
Taxable Value $19,727.00 See below

County/Municipal Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

School Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning

Assessment Front Depth Category Land
Units Land Type Land

Value

1 0101 RES MD 8-19 UNITS PER
AC RMD-S 26.00 100.00 Common 26.00 Front

Footage $21,983.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 2-40 12-2S-26E .06
2 SPRINGFIELD
3 E 1/2 LOT 13 BLK 132

145 W 11TH ST

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 
Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

19851-00153 7/10/2021 $45,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Vacant
17622-01213 6/15/2016 $8,300.00 TD - Tax Deed Unqualified Vacant
14468-01939 4/18/2008 $100.00 CT - Certificate of Title Unqualified Improved
13556-02003 8/21/2006 $110,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
13469-01158 12/29/1997 $100.00 QC - Quit Claim Unqualified Improved
07956-01533 10/17/1994 $22,000.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
07941-00087 9/22/1994 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
00357-00441 1/1/1899 $100.00 - Unknown Unqualified Unknown

Extra Features 
No data found for this section

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
No data found for this section

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $202.96 $223.25 $204.09
Urban Service Dist1 $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $58.03 $69.97 $64.50
By Local Board $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $40.32 $49.42 $44.81
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.57 $0.57 $0.57
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $3.54 $3.54 $3.54
School Board Voted $21,983.00 $0.00 $21,983.00 $0.00 $21.98 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
      Totals $305.42 $368.73 $317.51
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $17,934.00 $17,934.00 $0.00 $17,934.00
Current Year $21,983.00 $19,727.00 $0.00 $19,727.00
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11/1/23, 8:33 AM Property Appraiser - Property Details

https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Basic/Detail.aspx?RE=0732120010 2/2

Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)
This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023
2022

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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NEW CONSTRUCTION HOMES

FLOOR PLANS CYPRESS

02-A

1/4" = 1'-0"

FIRST FLOOR PLAN CYPRESS
1/4" = 1'-0"

SECOND FLOOR PLAN CYPRESS

NOTES:

1. IF SHOWER HAS GLAZING ENCLOSURE, SAFETY GLAZING 
REQUIRED PER FBC R-308.4.5

2. PROVIDE TEMPERED GLASS AS REQUIRED.
3. CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.

WATERPROOF DECK DETAIL

SCALE: 3" = 1' - 0"

STEPS TO GRADE
4 OR MORE RISERS REQUIRE
A HANDRAIL.

10 x 10 COLUMN WRAP

STEPS TO 
GRADE

BUILDING AREAS:

1ST FLOOR HEATED AREA: 792 SF
2ND FLOOR HEATED AREA: 796 SF

TOTAL HEATED AREA: 1588 SF

FRONT PORCH: 150 SF
COVERED BALCONY: 65 SF
COVERED PATIO: 18 SF

TOTAL UNDER ROOF: 1821 SF

BUILDING TO BE MIRRORED IF
 BUILT ON

WEST HALF OF LOT 13, B
LOCK 132 
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NEW CONSTRUCTION HOMES

FOUNDATION AND ROOF
PLAN CYPRESS

03-A

1/4" = 1'-0"

ROOF PLAN CYPRESS

SOFFIT VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1234 SQ. FT.
1234 / 300 = 4.11 SQ. FT.
4.11 SQ. FT. X 144 = 592 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA
592 X 50% = 296 SQ. IN. NET FREE
SOFFIT REQUIREMENT = 6.55 SQ. IN. NET FREE PER LF
296 / 6.55 = 45 LF VENTED SOFFIT REQUIRED

OFF-RIDGE VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 1234 SQ. FT.
1234 / 300 = 4.11 SQ. FT.
4.11 SQ. FT. X 144 = 592 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA
592 X 50% = 296 SQ. IN. NET FREE
(1) 4' AND (1) 6' OFF-RIDGE VENT REQUIRED
(4' = 144 SQ. IN. EACH; 6' = 216 SQ. IN. EACH; 8' = 288 SQ. IN. EACH)

VENT CALCULATIONS

1/4" = 1'-0"

FOUNDATION PLAN CYPRESS
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NEW CONSTRUCTION HOMES

ELEVATIONS CYPRESS

05-A

1/4" = 1'-0"
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November 15, 2023 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-29868 

 
Address: 2861 College Street, RE# 064389-0000 
 
Location: North side of College Street between Rubel Street and Cherry Street 
 
Owner:  John Cooksey 

Cooksey Land Holdings, LLP (DBA CLH-Jacksonville, LLC)  
  11902 Mandarin Road 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32223 
 
Applicant:  Joe Hodgins 
  Interior Buildings, Inc. 
  4735 Empire Avenue 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32207  

 
Year Built: c. 1961 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Non-Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. New accessibility ramp along the front elevation 
2. Installation of new door along the front elevation 
3. Installation of a metal awning along the rear elevation 
4. Replacement of a door along the rear elevation (Administrative) 
5. Installation of brick pavers along the rear elevation (Administrative) 
6. New window opening along the side (west) elevation (Administrative) 

 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
New accessibility ramp along the north elevation 

1. The design and location of the ramp shall be substantially similar with the site plan and 
elevation drawings originally submitted with the application. 

 
Installation of new door and replacement of a door 

2. The proposed doors shall be substantially similar with the product approval plans 
originally submitted with the application   
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3. Door installation shall cause minimal damage to the existing structure. 
 

Installation of a metal awning, brick pavers, and new window opening  
4. The design and location shall be substantially similar with the site plan, elevation 

drawings, and product approval information originally submitted with the application. 
 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-29868 seeks to make several alterations to a one-story non-contributing structure within 
the Riverside Avondale Historic District. The primary scope of work includes installing a new 
accessibility ramp and emergency door along the front elevation, and a new metal awning along 
the rear elevation. Situated on an interior lot with visibility along College Street, the proposed 
concrete ramp will have a 1:12 slope, be five (5) feet wide, and be affixed to the structure’s front 
elevation for approximately 20 feet. As designed, the ramp will have a brick finish, spindles, and 
aluminum handrails that match the existing handrail along the front entrance.   
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2023 COA Matrix, the hardscaping 
improvements, new window opening, and rear door replacement can be approved 
administratively, subject to the conditions listed in the recommendation section of this report. 
As such, the analysis in this report focuses on the street-visible concrete ramp and new 
emergency door located along the front elevations. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS 
Staff considered the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and the Ordinance 
Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  
The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 Consistent with Section 307.106(k)(3) and Sections 307.106(l)(1 and 3), the applicant’s 
scope of work requires minimal change to the defining characteristics of the non- 
contributing structure. The accessibility ramp and new emergency door along the front 
elevation is an effort to have the structure become code-compliant for the proposed use. 
As designed, the commercial ramp and the door allows for the historic structure to be 
viewed as distinct and identifiable as original to the site. 

 As designed, the ramp will be constructed of concrete and affixed to the north 
elevation of the historic structure. Installation of the ramp will cause minimal, if any, 
damage to the historic structure or the historic setting and character of the property. 
As such, this scope of work is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2). 

 The Riverside Avondale District Design Guidelines realize that throughout time, the 
needs of the users of historic structures in the district change.  Under the “Doors and 
Entrances” section the Design Guidelines note, “Sometimes new entrances are 
required for practical reasons or to satisfy code requirements.”  The alteration of the 
entrance of the building will allow the structure to be accessed in a variety of ways, 
allow for improved ingress and egress, and furthering the commercial office use of the 
structure.  The proposed alterations will be similar to other accessibility ramps and 
emergency doors found on structures within the historic district in both material and 
design. As such, the proposed work is consistent with the Design Guidelines and 
Section 307.106(k)(1).  

 As demonstrated by the site plan and elevations included with this report, the design of 
the accessibility ramp and the new emergency door, as viewed from the north elevation, 
coupled with the installation of a metal awning along the rear elevation, is a compatible 
alteration of the historic structure by differentiating itself in terms of material, color, and 
design, thereby retaining the architectural integrity of the non-contributing structure.  As 
such, the scope of work is found to be consistent Standards 2 and 9 and Section 
307.106(k)(2). 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3  
3. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 2 and 9  
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

Design Guidelines, “Doors and Entrances” 
 (2) - The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 

historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 
 (9) - New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy 

historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated 
from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ORGINALLY SUBMITTED SITE PLAN  
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ORIGINALLY SUBMITTED FRONT ELEVATION PLANS 
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ORIGINALLY SUBMITTED REAR ELEVATION PLANS 
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Product Approval

USER:
Public User

 
Product Approval Menu > Application Detail
 
FL # FL16355-R3
Application Type Revision
Code Version 2020
Application Status Approved

 
Comments
Archived
 
Product Manufacturer Ceco Door Products
Address/Phone/Email 9159 Telecom Drive

Milan, TN 38358
(731) 686-4370
jbadgett@cecodoor.com

 
Authorized Signature Jeff Badgett

jbadgett@cecodoor.com
 
Technical Representative
Address/Phone/Email
 
Quality Assurance Representative
Address/Phone/Email
 
Category Exterior Doors
Subcategory Swinging Exterior Door Assemblies
 
Compliance Method Evaluation Report from a Florida Registered Architect or a Licensed Florida

Professional Engineer


Evaluation Report - Hardcopy Received
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http://www.myfloridalicense.com/dbpr/
http://www.myflorida.com/
http://www.myfloridalicense.com/dbpr/
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_about.aspx
http://www.myfloridalicense.com/dbpr/divisions.html
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_about.aspx
http://www.myfloridalicense.com/dbpr/
http://www.myfloridalicense.com/DBPR/about-us/departments-secretary/
https://floridabuilding.org/c/default.aspx
javascript:__doPostBack('public_layout_top$public_top_menu$lnkLogin','')
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https://floridabuilding.org/sc/sc_default.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_under_construction.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_publications.aspx
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https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_under_construction.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_links.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_under_construction.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/pr/pr_default.aspx
https://floridabuilding.org/pr/pr_default.aspx
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Florida Engineer or Architect Name who developed the
Evaluation Report

Frank L. Bennardo, P.E.

Florida License PE-0046549
Quality Assurance Entity National Accreditation and Management Institute
Quality Assurance Contract Expiration Date 12/31/2021
Validated By Troy Bishop, P.E.
  
Validation Checklist - Hardcopy Received
 
Certificate of Independence FL16355_R3_COI__INDEP1.2.3.4.pdf
 
Referenced Standard and Year (of Standard) Standard Year

TAS 201 1994
TAS 202 1994
TAS 203 1994

 
Equivalence of Product Standards
Certified By
 
Sections from the Code
 

 
 
Product Approval Method Method 1 Option D
 
Date Submitted 12/21/2020
Date Validated 12/21/2020
Date Pending FBC Approval 12/30/2020
Date Approved 02/09/2021
 
Summary of Products

FL # Model, Number or Name Description

16355.1 Flush Pairs of Commercial Steel Doors Flush Pairs of Commercial Steel Doors

Limits of Use
 Approved for use in HVHZ: Yes
 Approved for use outside HVHZ: Yes
 Impact Resistant: Yes
 Design Pressure: N/A

Installation Instructions
 FL16355_R3_II__DWG 1.pdf
 Verified By: Frank L. Bennardo, P.E. PE0046549
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes
Evaluation Reports 107

https://floridabuilding.org/upload/PR_Independence/FL16355_R3_COI__INDEP1.2.3.4.pdf
https://floridabuilding.org/upload/PR_Instl_Docs/FL16355_R3_II__DWG%201.pdf
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 Other: See installation instructions for allowable design
pressures.

 FL16355_R3_AE__EVAL 1.pdf
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes

16355.2 Flush Single Commercial Steel Doors Flush Single Commercial Steel Doors

Limits of Use
 Approved for use in HVHZ: Yes
 Approved for use outside HVHZ: Yes
 Impact Resistant: Yes
 Design Pressure: N/A
 Other: See installation instructions for allowable design
pressures.

Installation Instructions
 FL16355_R3_II__DWG 2.pdf
 Verified By: Frank L. Bennardo, P.E. PE0046549
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes
Evaluation Reports
 FL16355_R3_AE__EVAL 2.pdf
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes

16355.3 Glazed Pairs of Commercial Steel
Doors

Glazed Pairs of Commercial Steel Doors

Limits of Use
 Approved for use in HVHZ: Yes
 Approved for use outside HVHZ: Yes
 Impact Resistant: Yes
 Design Pressure: N/A
 Other: See installation instructions for allowable design
pressures.

Installation Instructions
 FL16355_R3_II__DWG 3.pdf
 Verified By: Frank L. Bennardo, P.E. PE0046549
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes
Evaluation Reports
 FL16355_R3_AE__EVAL3.pdf
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes

16355.4 Glazed Single Commercial Steel Doors Glazed Single Commercial Steel Doors

Limits of Use
 Approved for use in HVHZ: Yes
 Approved for use outside HVHZ: Yes
 Impact Resistant: Yes
 Design Pressure: N/A
 Other: See installation instructions for allowable design
pressures.

Installation Instructions
 FL16355_R3_II__DWG 4.pdf
 Verified By: Frank L. Bennardo, P.E. PE0046549
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes
Evaluation Reports
 FL16355_R3_AE__EVAL 4.pdf
 Created by Independent Third Party: Yes

 
Back   
Next

 
Contact Us :: 2601 Blair Stone Road, Tallahassee FL 32399
Phone: 850-487-1824

The State of Florida is an AA/EEO employer. Copyright 2007-2013 State of Florida. :: Privacy Statement :: Accessibility Statement :: Refund Statement

Under Florida law, email addresses are public records. If you do not want your e-mail address released in response to a public-records request, do not send
electronic mail to this entity. Instead, contact the office by phone or by traditional mail. If you have any questions, please contact 850.487.1395. *Pursuant to
Section 455.275(1), Florida Statutes, effective October 1, 2012, licensees licensed under Chapter 455, F.S. must provide the Department with an email address
if they have one. The emails provided may be used for official communication with the licensee. However email addresses are public record. If you do not wish

to supply a personal address, please provide the Department with an email address which can be made available to the public. To determine if you are a
licensee under Chapter 455, F.S., please click here .
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http://www.myflorida.com/myflorida/copyright.html
http://www.myflorida.com/myflorida/privacy.html
http://www.myflorida.com/myflorida/accessibility.html
https://floridabuilding.org/c/c_refund_stmt.aspx
http://www.myfloridalicense.com/dbpr/DBPR_Chapter455_FloridaStatutes.html


7/20/2021 Florida Building Code Online

https://floridabuilding.org/pr/pr_app_dtl.aspx?param=wGEVXQwtDquJBMjgU1j3NyW53Q%2fBwAL92pNliE6IowK5F2kdZxuyyg%3d%3d 4/4
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November 15, 2023 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-29525 

 
Address: 1272 Edgewood Avenue South, RE# 079958-0000 
 
Location: West side of Edgewood Avenue South, between Remington Street and Randall 

Street  
 
Owner:  Kathy Kaye Olesen 
  1272 Edgewood Avenue South  
  Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: c.1926 (Property Appraiser)  

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing  
 
Request: Demolition and New Construction of a Detached Garage    
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Construction of a Two-Story Detached Garage  
2. Demolition of a Non-Contributing Detached One-Story Garage (Administrative)  
3. Driveway Alterations (Administrative)  
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
Construction of a Two-Story Detached Garage  

1. The design, size, and location shall be substantially similar to the plans dated May 20, 
2023.   

2. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 
vinyl or PVC). 

3. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
4. The new accessory structure shall be subordinate in height and size to the primary 

structure.  
5. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
6. The new detached garage shall have a hip roof to match the primary structure.  
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7. The new detached garage shall have a brick veneer on the front elevation to be 
compatible with the primary structure.  

8. The windows installed on the new detached garage shall be evenly spaced and centered 
on the structure’s various elevations (See HPS comments and elevation edits for 
reference).   

9. Additional windows shall be added to the left elevation (See HPS comments and elevation 
edits for reference).  

10. The windows installed on the structure shall be a 6-over-1 design to match the windows 
on the primary structure.  

11. The pedestrian doors installed on the detached garage shall be one of the following: a 
quarter-light craftsman door, ¾ light door, a half-light door, or a half-glass 9-light door.  

12. Prior to permitting, the owner or their agent shall provide updated elevation drawings 
and floor plans depicting HPS conditions.  

13. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 
Demolition of a Non-Contributing Detached One-Story Garage (Administrative)  

14. The demolition of the existing structure shall cause the least amount of damage to the 
historic primary structure and site. 

 
Driveway Alterations (Administrative)  

15. The driveway alterations shall be consistent with the site plan dated May 20, 2023. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-29525 is for the demolition of a non-contributing detached one-story garage and for the 
construction of a detached two-story garage on a contributing property within the Riverside 
Avondale Historic District. The primary structure on the property is a brick vernacular-styled 
single-family residence. The home can be characterized by its brick exterior, 6-over-1 windows, 
large bay windows, arched entryway, and hipped shingled roof. In the rear of the lot, is a non-
contributing one-story detached garage that is proposed for demolition to make room for the 
new construction scope of work. As proposed, the applicant is seeking to demolish the existing 
one-story garage and construct a two-story detached garage. The proposed work will be 
minimally visible from Edgewood Avenue South. As conditioned, the new construction two-story 
detached garage will have a brick veneer front elevation, fiber cement lap siding on the remaining 
elevations, 6-over-1 windows, a hipped shingled roof, exterior stairs, two pedestrian doors, and 
two garage doors.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), 
and 307.106(o).  The following is the Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the conditioned design of the proposed structure 
contains many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found 
throughout the Riverside Avondale Historic District and the primary structure.  Such 
details include: 

o Brick veneer on the front elevation,  
o Six-over-one window pattern; and  
o Hipped shingled roof form.   

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the finished floor is twenty-five (25) 
feet, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent garage structures. Two-story 
single-family structures are the dominant development typology along this block, with 
the majority of the structures having detached garages. The scale and massing of the 
proposed structure are consistent with neighboring structures. For these reasons, the 
scope of work is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• As conditioned, the 6-over-1 window pattern with a traditional header height is a typical 
window design characteristic in the Riverside Avondale Historic District. Additionally, the 
pedestrian doors on the proposed structure have been conditioned to be one of the 
following: (1) a quarter-light craftsman door, (2) ¾ light door, (3) a half-light door, or (4) 
a half-glass 9-light door, which can be found within the Riverside Avondale Historic 
District. Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships 
between the window and doors are compatible with the architectural style of the 
contributing primary structure.   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the conditioned design of a hip roof form is 
compatible with the roof form of the primary structure.   

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  
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• The Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District reference Standards 
Two (2) and Nine (9) of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation.  
Standard Two (2) refers to the relationship of new construction to adjacent buildings, 
landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The relationship of the proposed 
detached garage to the surrounding context is described above. Standard Nine (9) 
emphasizes that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is 
differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its 
immediate surroundings. No significant historic fabric will be impacted since the new 
construction detached garage requires no alterations to the historic primary structure, 
and the proposed new construction is compatible with the surrounding, contributing 
structures. The proposed garage is differentiated from historic structures by the finish 
and materials used while being compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features of adjacent properties. As such, the proposed scope of work is consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed structure will be 702 square feet. The primary structure, according to the 
Property Appraiser, is 2,128 square feet. As such, the property will need to obtain its 
entitlements from Current Planning (Zoning) prior to construction.  
 

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
2. Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1-4, 6 and 8 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 
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• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  

The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  
New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED MAY 20, 2023 
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SITE PLAN DATED MAY 20, 2023 
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HISTORIC PRESERVATION STAFF (HPS) EDITS 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 29525 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 07/26/2023 Date Submitted 07/26/2023

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-23-29525

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 10/25/2023
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 11/15/2023
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
OLESEN

First Name
KATHY

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
1272 EDGEWOOD AVE SOUTH

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
904  806  8125

Fax
904   

Email
KATHY.OLESEN@HOTMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
OLESEN

First Name
KATHY

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1272 EDGEWOOD AVE SOUTH

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9048068125

Fax
904       

Email
KATHY.OLESEN@HOTMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

079958 0000
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
1272

Street Name, Type and Direction
EDGEWOOD AVE S

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REMODEL GARAGE AND INCLUDE A SECOND STORY STUDY AND STORAGE AREA

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Alteration - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan if elevation includes new. (To scale bar scaled dimensional
drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Elevations - Existing and proposed elevations or photos. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

 Area Pictures - Pictures of area affected by alteration.

 Structure Photos - Overall photos of structure.

 Product - Brochure/specifications and sample.

Driveway - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey showing placement of new driveway.

 Proposed Materials For Driveway

 Photos Of Property - Photos of property with affected area/photo of existing curb-
cut.

Additional Documents Provided
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  Description

THESE ARE TEH BLURPRINTS/ARCHITECTURE DRAWINGS FOR THE PROPOSED GARAGE

FRONT ELEVATION

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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OLESEN KATHY KAYE 
1272 EDGEWOOD AVE S
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205

Primary Site Address
1272 S EDGEWOOD AVE
Jacksonville FL 32205

Official Record Book/Page
19267-02033

Tile #
6428

Property Detail
RE # 079958-0000
Tax District USD1
Property Use 0100 Single Family
# of Buildings 1

Legal Desc. For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01373 AVONDALE NORTH
Total Area 10103
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $353,461.00 $349,996.00
Extra Feature Value $6,505.00 $6,505.00

Land Value (Market) $171,000.00 $171,000.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $530,966.00 $527,501.00

Assessed Value $441,208.00 $441,208.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $89,758.00 / $0.00 $86,293.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $50,000.00 See below
Taxable Value $391,208.00 See below

Assessed Value $441,208.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $391,208.00

County/Municipal Taxable Value
Assessed Value $441,208.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $391,208.00

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
Assessed Value $441,208.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $416,208.00

School Taxable Value

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning

Assessment Front Depth Category Land
Units Land Type Land

Value

1 0100 RES LD 3-7 UNITS PER
AC RLD-60 95.00 106.00 Common 95.00 Front

Footage $171,000.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 7-31 43-2S-26E
2 AVONDALE
3 LOT 930

Building 1 Site Address
1272 S EDGEWOOD AVE Unit
Jacksonville FL 32205

Building Type 0108 - SFR CLASS 2
Year Built 1926
Building Value $349,996.00

Element Code Detail

Exterior Wall 20 20 Face Brick
Exterior Wall 14 14 Wood Shingle
Roof Struct 3 3 Gable or Hip
Roofing Cover 3 3 Asph/Comp Shng
Interior Wall 3 3 Plastered
Int Flooring 12 12 Hardwood
Heating Fuel 4 4 Electric

1272 S EDGEWOOD AVE

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 
Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

19267-02033 7/1/2020 $448,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
18656-01847 1/10/2019 $100.00 QC - Quit Claim Unqualified Improved
18301-01629 2/28/2018 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
17122-00211 4/3/2015 $376,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
15443-00893 11/19/2010 $400,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
13953-01680 4/20/2007 $100.00 QC - Quit Claim Unqualified Improved
06449-01084 12/30/1987 $94,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
06262-00526 12/17/1986 $90,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
04014-00543 9/26/1975 $41,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved

Extra Features 
LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value

1 FPMR7 Fireplace Masonry 1 0 0 1.00 $1,569.00
2 GRWR2 Garage/Util Bdg Wood 1 26 24 624.00 $4,936.00

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
Building 1

159

https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Tile%20Map%20Index.pdf
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Millage-Rates.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=PU
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=SD
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Historic-Designation-Definitions.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Save-Our-Homes-Amendment-10.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Save-Our-Homes-Amendment-10.aspx
http://taxcalc.coj.net/
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Greenbelt-Classification.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Exemptions.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=LU
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=Z
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=Z
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=LT
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=IT
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/FLGuidelinesforSalesQualification.pdf
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=19267&Page=2033&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=18656&Page=1847&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=18301&Page=1629&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=17122&Page=211&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=15443&Page=893&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=13953&Page=1680&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=6449&Page=1084&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=6262&Page=526&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=4014&Page=543&BookType=OR
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=EFT


11/6/23, 1:42 PM Property Appraiser - Property Details

https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Basic/Detail.aspx?RE=0799580000 2/2

Type Gross
Area

Heated
Area

Effective
Area

Addition 310 310 279
Finished upper
story 1 812 812 771

Base Area 956 956 956
Finished Open
Porch 30 0 9

Finished Open
Porch 20 0 6

Total 2128 2078 2021

Heating Type 4 4 Forced-Ducted
Air Cond 3 3 Central

Element Code Detail

Stories 2.000
Bedrooms 3.000
Baths 2.000
Rooms / Units 1.000

Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00 $4,281.84 $4,427.26 $4,047.24
Urban Service Dist1 $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $441,208.00 $25,000.00 $416,208.00 $1,305.27 $1,324.79 $1,221.24
By Local Board $441,208.00 $25,000.00 $416,208.00 $906.75 $935.64 $848.40
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00 $12.11 $11.27 $11.27
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00 $74.69 $70.14 $70.14
School Board Voted $441,208.00 $25,000.00 $416,208.00 $0.00 $416.21 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
      Totals $6,580.66 $7,185.31 $6,198.29
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $567,864.00 $428,358.00 $50,000.00 $378,358.00
Current Year $530,966.00 $441,208.00 $50,000.00 $391,208.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)
This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023
2022

2021
2020

2019
2018

2017
2016

2015
2014

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=SAT
http://www.coj.net/departments/property-appraiser/contact-us.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=PTR&RE=0799580000
https://maps.coj.net/duvalproperty/default.aspx?img=img?RE=079958-0000
http://maps.google.com/maps?q=1272+S+EDGEWOOD+AVE,+Jacksonville+FL+32205
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=RENumber&RE=0799580000
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Truth-in-Millage-(Trim).aspx
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Overall HPS Comments & Elevation Edits

Notes: 

1. Staff recommends having a hip roof on 
the proposed structure to be more 
compatible with the primary structure. 

2. Many of the windows on the proposed 
structure have odd placements. Staff 
recommends adjusting the window 
placements, so they are centered on the 
structure’s various elevations. 

3. Staff recommends adding additional 
windows on the left elevation as vast 
amounts of empty wall space are not 
common within historic districts. 

4. Staff recommends having pedestrian 
doors with light as solid doors with not 
light are non-traditional within historic 
districts. 

5. Staff recommends having a 6-over-1 
window design on the proposed 
structure to match the existing 6-over-1 
windows on the primary structure. 

6. Staff recommends having a brick veneer 
on the front of the proposed structure to 
be more compatible with the primary 
structure. 

Examples of appropriate 
doors within historic 
districts that would be 
compatible with the 
proposed project
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Proposed Elevations (Unedited)
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Proposed Floor Plan Note: 
The window on the right side second floor does not match 
the size depicted on the proposed elevation drawings. The 
window on the floor plan reads to be a smaller size. 
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Planning and Development Department 
Ed Ball Building 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

  

 

 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 
TO:  Chairperson and Members 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division – Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE:  Confederate Street to Ben Frazier Street - Road Renaming 
 
DATE: November 15, 2023 
 
 
 
Consistent with Chapter 745 of the Jacksonville Ordinance Code on addressing and 
street naming regulations, requests to rename streets require a review and 
recommendation from the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission. In making a 
report and recommendation, the Commission shall address the following criteria: 
 

1. The origin of the street name 
2. Any historical significance of the existing street name 
3. Whether there are any historical structures or landmarks on the subject street 
4. Whether the existing name is part of a common theme of street names 

throughout the community where such street is located 
5. The age of the street name 
6. Whether the street name is a duplicate street name 

 
Current Street Name: Confederate Street 
 
Proposed Street Name: Ben Frazier Street 
 
Reason for Change:  
The request for the name change is to honor the life and legacy of Jacksonville native 
and civil rights advocate, Benjamin “Ben” Frazier. The change would rename the entire 
portion of Confederate Street between Hubbard Street and North Liberty Street.  
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Analysis: 
Prior to being named Confederate Street, the subject street was originally named Park 
Terrace. Per Ordinance S-98 (Bill S-109), Park Terrace was renamed to Confederate 
Street in 1926. While it could not be confirmed by Staff, it is widely speculated that Park 
Terrace was renamed to Confederate Street due to its proximity to Confederate Park 
(renamed to Springfield Park in 2022 per Ordinance 2020-347).  
 
After opening in 1907, Confederate Park was originally named Dignan Park. It was not 
until 1914 after the United Confederate Veterans celebrated their 24th annual reunion at 
the park (with an estimated 52,000 visitors and 8,000 Confederate veterans in 
attendance) the City renamed the park to Confederate Park in 1914.   
 
While several historic structures currently have frontage along this portion of the subject 
street, none of the structures have addresses under Confederate Street. The existing 
road name is also not part of a common theme of street names in the area, nor is it a 
duplicate street name.  
 
Recommendation: 
Based on the best evidence available, the Planning and Development Department has 
no objection to the proposed street name change from Confederate Street to Ben Frazier 
Street as depicted in the location map.  
 
Location Map 
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Introduced by Council Members Gaffney, Jr., Salem, Pittman, 1 

Clark-Murray, Morgan and Carlucci and Co-Sponsored by Council Members 2 

Peluso, Johnson, Amaro, Freeman and Salem: 3 

 4 

 5 

RESOLUTION 2023-446-A 6 

A RESOLUTION HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY OF 7 

BENJAMIN “BEN” FRAZIER; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE 8 

DATE. 9 

 10 

WHEREAS, Benjamin “Ben” Frazier was a Jacksonville native, the 11 

son of a minister and a civil rights advocate. He was a proud alumnus 12 

of Raines High School, loving father to Kelly and Benji, an avid 13 

fisherman, and his heart was deeply connected to our city; and 14 

WHEREAS, Mr. Ben Frazier got his start in radio and went on to 15 

become the first African American news anchor at WJXT-TV. In 2020, 16 

he received the Ken Knight Award that recognizes Jacksonville's 17 

African American Media trailblazers; and 18 

WHEREAS, Mr. Ben Frazier was a community activist who founded 19 

the Northside Coalition in 2016 to focus on improving social, racial, 20 

and economic injustices. He worked to make our city safer as a member 21 

of the Jacksonville Journey and by serving on the City’s Task Force 22 

on Safety and Crime Reduction; and 23 

WHEREAS, Mr. Ben Frazier was an award-winning civil and human 24 

rights leader who was honored with numerous awards over the years, 25 

including the NAACP’s Rutledge H. Pearson Civil Rights Award for his 26 

advocacy and outstanding contributions to civil rights. He was proud 27 

to have been invited to address the United Nations Committee on the 28 

Elimination of Racial Discrimination last year in Geneva; and  29 

WHEREAS, Mr. Ben Frazier fought for citizen equality, 30 

neighborhood equity, and accountability and compassion in our 31 
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government. He was a champion for improved police practices and 1 

policies, who was also candid about how he occasionally stumbled on 2 

his journey through life. He believed everyone is entitled to a second 3 

chance and he bravely shared his story to help others and his city; 4 

and 5 

WHEREAS, while he was known for the cadence of his voice that 6 

could fill a room, Mr. Ben Frazier was an inspiration through the 7 

words he chose to speak. He was a tireless voice for the voiceless, 8 

and an ardent supporter of voting rights, non-violent protest and 9 

speaking truth to power; now therefore 10 

 BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the City of Jacksonville: 11 

 Section 1.  The City of Jacksonville hereby honors the life 12 

and legacy of Mr. Ben Frazier for his contributions to civil rights, 13 

his unwavering commitment to social justice, and his dedication to 14 

making our city a better place. The City Council mourns the passing 15 

of Mr. Ben Frazier and extends condolences to his family and to all 16 

who knew and loved him. 17 

Section 2.  Effective Date.  This Resolution shall become 18 

effective upon signature by the Mayor or upon becoming effective 19 

without the Mayor's signature. 20 

 21 

Form Approved: 22 

 23 

 /s/ Mary E. Staffopoulos   24 

Office of General Counsel 25 

Legislation Prepared By: Colleen Hampsey, City Council Research 26 

GC-#1583031-v1-2023-446-A.docx  27 
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Introduced by Council Member Gaffney & Co-Sponsored by Council 1 

Members Bowman, Newby, Freeman, Morgan,Dennis and Pittman: 2 

         3 

 4 

ORDINANCE 2020-347 5 

AN ORDINANCE RENAMING CONFEDERATE PARK, 6 

LOCATED AT 956 HUBBARD STREET JACKSONVILLE, 7 

FLORIDA 32206, IN COUNCIL DISTRICT 7, TO THE 8 

“SPRINGFIELD PARK”; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE 9 

DATE. 10 

 11 

 WHEREAS, Confederate Park is located near downtown, in the 12 

historic Springfield neighborhood of north Jacksonville; and 13 

WHEREAS, Confederate Park was first named Dignan Park, for a 14 

chairman of the Board of Public Works, it opened in 1907 and 15 

contained the City’s first supervised playground; and 16 

WHEREAS, the United Confederate Veterans chose Jacksonville as 17 

the site for their annual reunion in 1914, and the park as a site 18 

for a monument honoring the Women of the Southland; and  19 

WHEREAS, five months after the reunion of an estimated 8,000 20 

former Confederate soldiers, the City renamed the park, and the 21 

monument as erected the next year; and  22 

WHEREAS, the park has been used for a variety of outdoor 23 

activities by the citizens of Jacksonville for more than half a 24 

century; and   25 

WHEREAS, during the early decades, citizens came from all over 26 

Jacksonville to attend cultural events at the park or to see the 27 

beautiful Rose Arbor; and 28 

WHEREAS, the Council finds that under the circumstances it is 29 

appropriate to rename Confederate Park; now therefore 30 

 BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Jacksonville: 31 
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Section 1.  Confederate Park renamed. Confederate Park 1 

located at 956 Hubbard Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32206, in 2 

Council District 7, is hereby renamed the “Springfield Park.” 3 

Section 2.  Effective Date.  This ordinance shall become 4 

effective upon signature by the Mayor or upon becoming effective 5 

without the Mayor's signature. 6 

 7 

 8 

Form Approved: 9 

 10 

/s/ Margaret M. Sidman 11 

Office of General Counsel 12 

Legislation Prepared by: Margaret M. Sidman  13 

GC-#1369738-v1-Gaffney_Renaming_Confederate_Park.docxEAD AVE SUITE 401-731-1770 14 

 15 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 1 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 

Alterations 
  Accessibility 

Ramps 
 

 Location: does not permanently damage historic fabric 
 Material: wood, composite, or metal on single-family residential 

structures   
 Size: up to 3 feet tall  

 

 Any ramp on multi-family residential or non-residential 
structures 

 Material: concrete, CMU, or masonry  
 Design: questionable or incompatible  
 Size: taller than 3 feet 

  Awnings and 
Canopies 

 Material: new cloth/canvas, or matches an existing historic 
material.  

 Design: consistent with the size of the window/door 
 Location: does not block or damage significant historic fabric 
 Size: extends less than 6 feet from the wall 

 Material: new metal awning or canopy 
 Design: incompatible size for the window/door opening 
 Location: blocks or damages significant historic fabric 
 Size: extends more than 6 feet from the wall 

  Decks and 
Balconies 

 Location: rear, side, or secondary elevation; not readily visible 
 Material: wood or composite 
 Size: decks up to 4 feet above grade 

 Location: front or street-facing elevations 
 Size: deck higher than 4 feet above grade 

  Doors 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pedestrian Doors 
 Contributing structure door replacement:  

o Irreparable street-visible doors that match the historic 
design and material 

o Replacement of an incompatible non-historic/missing door 
with a compatible design 

o Not readily street-visible door that is a compatible design 
 Non-contributing structure door replacement with a matching or 

compatible design 
 
Garage Doors  
 Design: compatible with the architectural style 
 Size: matches existing door or restores an enclosed door opening 

 
Security Bars 
 Design: wrought iron or compatible with the architectural style  
 Location: Not readily street-visible  

Pedestrian Doors 
 Contributing structure door replacement:  

o Street visible door replacement when the historic 
door is deemed reparable 

o When the historic door is deemed irreparable but the 
proposed door does not match the historic material 

 Incompatible design on a readily street-visible door 
 
Garage Doors  
 Design: incompatible with architectural style 
 Size: increasing the number of garage bays 
 
Security Bars 
 Design: non-traditional or incompatible design  
 Location: street visible  
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 2 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
  Foundations   Foundation screening with brick lattice or framed wood / vinyl 

installed between piers 
 Repairing or restoring missing foundation infill and screening 

 

 Any solid foundation infill or incompatible design 
 Elevating the building on a new foundation 

  Painting General 
 Previously painted materials  
 Consistent with NPS Preservation Brief #1 

 
Murals 
 Location: secondary elevations  
 Design: does not obscure or block architecturally significant 

features  
 Material: wood, cementitious, or previously painted masonry  

 

General 
 Unpainted masonry  
 Chemical treatments of masonry  
 Inconsistent with NPS Preservation Brief #1 

 
Murals  
 Location: primary elevations  
 Design: obscures or blocks architecturally significant 

features  
 Material: unpainted masonry  
 

  Porches 

 

 

General 
 Matches existing, documented historic design, or architectural 

style  
 
Ceiling and floor replacement 
 Materials: matches existing or historically documented (wood can 

be replaced with composite)   
 Design: matches existing or historically documented design  

 
Railing System 
 Materials: wood, cementitious, or compatible metal   
 Design: simple, vertical design or matches architectural style  

 

General 
 Changes in column design when it does not match the 

existing, documented historic design, or architectural style  
 When replacement or design is questionable 
 
Railing System 
 Materials: non-traditional material   
 Design: undocumented highly decorative or horizontal 

design  
 

8. Repointing 
Masonry 

 Material: matches existing mortar and color 
 Consistent with NPS Preservation Brief #2 

 

 Material: does not match existing mortar and color 
 Design: mortar washes (german shmear or slurry wash) 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 3 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
9. Roofs 

 

 

 

General 
 Matching existing or documented historic roof in design; and 

color (if found to be character-defining)  
 Existing metal roofs may be metal shingle, shingle imitation panel, 

5V crimp, or standing seam  
o Springfield: installing new metal roofs on Frame Vernaculars 

or replacing metal roofs with gray composition shingles 
 Chimney removal that is not readily street-visible or not 

architecturally significant  
 Chimney alterations that do not negatively affect the 

architectural character of the chimney or structure  
 
Solar Panel Installation 
 Location: on asphalt/composition shingles or flat roofing 
 Design: panels and equipment shall be minimally visible  
 Size: panel height shall be 6 inches or less  

 
Skylights  
 Location: not readily street-visible  
 Design: do not negatively impact the structure  
 Size: less than 6 inches from the roof plane 

General 
 Design that does not match the existing or documented 

historic roof  
 If proposed roofing is questionable for the architectural 

style of the structure 
 Chimney removal that is readily street-visible or 

architecturally significant 
 Chimney alterations that negatively affect the architectural 

character of the chimney or structure 
 
Solar Panel Installation 
 Location: on clay tile, slate, metal, asbestos or wood roofing  
 Design: questionable design or placement 
 
Skylights 
 Location: readily street-visible  
 Design: negatively impacts the structure 
 Size: more than 6 inches from the roof plane. 
  
 

10. Siding 

 

 

 

 

 

General 
 Cementitious siding or water–resistant PVC trim for boards near 

or touching ground.  
 Replicating the design of the corner trim   

 
Partial Siding Replacement  
 Scattered siding replacement when it matches the existing design 

and material 
 Siding replacement of an entire elevation when it matches the 

remaining siding design in a cementitious or wood material 

 Scattered siding replacement with a non-matching material 
or design 

 Wholesale replacement of reparable historic siding on 
contributing structures  

 Wholesale replacement of siding with an incompatible 
design or material  

 Any siding installation that covers historic siding 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 4 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
Siding 
(Cont.) 

 

 

Wholesale Siding Replacement 
 When deemed beyond reasonable repair, siding replacement 

with a cementitious or wood material that matches the historic 
design (profile, reveal, and exposure)  
o When the historic design is unknown, the new siding shall be 

compatible with the architectural style 

11. Signage 

 

 Temporary signage up to 30 days  
 Push-through opaque letters for halo lighting effect with an 

opaque cabinet  
 Non-illuminated, externally illuminated, or painted signs  
 Any signage that does not block, damage or detract from 

significant historic fabric/architectural details 
 Consistent with Zoning Code  

 Internally illuminated signs: A sign illuminated through 
transparent or translucent material from a source within 
the sign ** Sign Waiver required prior to JHPC review*** 

 Roof or mobile signs  
 Any signage that would block, damage, or detract from 

significant historic fabric/architectural details 
 Signage inconsistent with Zoning Code 

12. Windows 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

General  
 Window repairs that match material and design 
 Window replacement on non-historic additions/enclosed porches 
 Window replacement of missing or non-original windows 
 Manufacturer-installed muntins 

 
Window Alterations  
 Restoring missing historic features  
 Not readily street visible window alterations that are reasonably 

compatible with the structure 
 

Window Replacement 
 Contributing Structures 

o When deemed irreparable, window replacement of less than 
25% with a wood, wood blend, wood clad, or like-for-like 
material and matching design, placement, and arrangement 

o Relocation of historic windows to street-visible locations 
when the windows being replaced are deemed irreparable  

General 
 Interior muntins or post-manufactured muntins 
 Sun Screens 
 Solar Window Screens 

 
Window Alterations 
 Readily street-visible window alterations  
 
Window Replacement 
 Contributing Structures 

o Readily street-visible vinyl windows 
o Wholesale replacement of historic windows 
o Replacement of reparable historic windows 
o Replacement of historic windows with an incompatible 

window design, placement, or arrangement 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 5 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
Windows 
(Cont.) 

 Non-Contributing Structures 
o Window replacement with a compatible design, placement, 

and arrangement 
 
Security Bars 
 Design: wrought-iron or compatible with the architectural style  
 Location: Not readily street-visible 

 
Windows Screens 
 Material: wood, metal, or like-for-like 
 Size: matches size of window opening  

 
Window Shutters  
 Design: louvered, raised panel, or solid board 
 Material: wood or composite  

 
Exterior Storm Windows  
 Size: matches size of window opening  
 Design: matches design of window  

 

 Non-Contributing Structures 
o Window replacement with an incompatible window 

design, placement, or arrangement 
 

Security Bars 
 Design: nontraditional or incompatible design  
 Location: readily street-visible 
 
Windows Screens 
 Material: non-traditional or alternative   
 Size: does not match size of window opening  
 
Window Shutters  
 Design: incompatible or alternative  
 Material: non-traditional or alternative   
 
Exterior Storm Windows  
 Size: does not match size of window opening  
 Design: non-traditional or alternative  
 

Demolition 
13. Partial 

Demolitions 

 

 

 

 Any addition that has not gained historic significance  
 
Contributing structures 
 Location: not readily street-visible  
 Size: less than 25% of the building footprint 
 Design: not architecturally significant 
 

Non-contributing structures 
 Design: demolition with a compatible alteration 

 

Contributing structures 
 Location: readily street-visible 
 Size: greater than 25% of the building footprint 
 Design: architecturally significant  
 
Non-contributing structures 
 Design: demolition with an incompatible alteration 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 6 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
14. Primary 

Structures 
Non-contributing structures 
 No COA required for complete demolition 
 

 Contributing structures  
 Unlisted structures built within the period of significance 

15. Accessory 
Structures 

Non-contributing structures 
 No COA required for complete demolition 

 Contributing structures 

16. MCCD 
Emergency 
Demolitions 

 Emergency declared by Municipal Code Compliance Division 
(MCCD) – Notice to JHPC required by next meeting  

 

 

New Construction 
17. Additions  Location: not readily street-visible 

 Design: compatible with primary structure 
 Size: one-story and under 25% of building footprint 

 Location: readily street-visible 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or over 25% of building foot print  

18. Primary 
Structures 

  All primary construction  

19. Accessory 
Structures 

 Location: traditional location 
 Design: compatible with primary structure 
 Size: one-story and less than 576 square feet 

 Location: non-traditional location 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or greater than 576 square feet 

20. Sheds 

 

 

 

 Location: traditional location or not readily street-visible 
 Design:  

o Sheds under 100 square feet can be any pre-fab design 
o Sheds between 100-576 square feet with a compatible 

design to primary structure or horizontal siding with a gabled 
roof  

 Size: one-story and under 576 square feet  

 Location: traditional location or readily street-visible 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or greater than 576 square feet  
 
 

Relocation 
21. Primary 

Structures 
 Non-contributing structures relocated outside the district   Relocating contributing structures 

 Non-contributing structures relocated within the district  
22. Accessory 

Structures 
 Non-contributing structures  Contributing structures 
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 7 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 

Site Work 
23. Fences   Consistent with the Fencing Design Guidelines  

 8 foot fencing between incompatible uses 
 Inconsistent with the Fencing Design Guidelines  
 Alternative fencing materials  
 Highly decorative fencing designs  

24. Hardscaping 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

General  
 Hardscaping cannot exceed more than 25% of square-footage of 

the front yard (including the driveway)  
 

Primary Walkways  
 Material: concrete, rectangular brick, hexagonal pavers, or gravel  
 Size: no wider than the front steps  
 Design: street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 
 

Secondary Walkways  
 Material: concrete, rectangular brick, hexagonal pavers, or gravel  
 Size: no wider than 3 feet  
 Design: readily street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 
 

Existing Driveways 
 Replacing like-for-like in material and dimensions 
 Replacing poured concrete with concrete ribbons, brick pavers, or 

gravel in same dimensions 
 
New Driveways 
 Material: concrete ribbons, rectangular brick pavers, or gravel 
 Size:  

o No wider than 10 feet with a flare of 12 feet at the street 
o Where the garage is within 10 feet of the property line, the 

driveway is limited to the width of the garage or 24 feet wide, 
whichever is less 

 Design: readily street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 

General 
 Hardscaping that exceeds more than 25% of square-footage 

of the front yard (including the driveway)  
 

Primary Walkways  
 Material: non-traditional  
 Size: wider than the front steps  
 Design: readily street-visible white blends or alternative 

colors  
 
Secondary Walkways  
 Material: non-traditional  
 Size: wider than 3 feet  
 Design: readily street-visible alternative colors  
 
Existing Driveways  
 Driveway expansion 
 Non-traditional material  
 
New Driveways  
 Material: Non-traditional materials  
 Size: Expanding footprint beyond 10 feet wide or a flare 

larger than 12 feet 
 Design: New solid concrete driveways in the front or 

secondary front yards  
 
Street-Visible Parking Pads  
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2023 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 8 of 8 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
Hardscaping 
(Cont.) 

 

Existing Parking Lots  
 Material: gravel, poured concrete, brick pavers, or asphalt  
 Location: not readily street-visible   

 
Patios  
 Location: not readily street-visible  

New Parking lots  
 Material: non-traditional or alternative  
 Location: readily street-visible  
 
Patios  
 Location: readily street-visible  

25. Landscaping 
and Yard 
Features  

 No COA required for planting, lawn care or landscaping 
 Location: Not readily visible and does not block or damage 

significant historic fabric 
 Size: less than 6 feet or subordinate in scale to primary structure 

or yard 

 Location: street visible or blocks/damages significant 
historic fabric 

 Size: greater than 6 feet tall or is out of scale with primary 
structure or yard 

26. Equipment 
Installation 
and Utilities 

 Location: not readily street-visible and does not block or damage 
significant historic fabric 

 Small cell canisters  

 Location: readily street-visible or blocks/damages 
significant historic fabric 

 New cell towers  
27. Pools  Location: not readily street-visible  

 Design: in-ground, above ground, and pool enclosures 
 Size:  

o No limitation for in-ground or above-ground pools 
o Pool enclosures that are 1-story and shorter than primary 

structure 

 Location: readily street-visible pools and pool enclosures 
 Design: questionable roof material or form (pool enclosures 

only) 
 Size: pool enclosures that are 2-story or taller than primary 

structure  

28. Recreational 
Structures 

 Location: located within the side, rear, or secondary front yard 
and does not block or damage significant historic fabric 

 Size: structures less than 100 square feet 

 Location: located within the front yard, or blocks/damages 
significant historic fabric 

 Size: structures greater than 100 square feet 
29. Temporary 

Structures  
  

 Time: erected for less than 30 days  
 Location: located within the side, rear, or secondary front yard 

and does not block or damage significant historic fabric  
 Size: less than 15 feet tall and 800 square feet in area  

 Time: erected for more than 30 days  
 Location: located within the front yard or blocks/damages 

significant historic fabric  
 Size: greater than 15 feet tall or 800 square feet in area 

30. Decorative 
Walls 

 Size: shall not exceed 3 feet in height  
 Material: rusticated block, brick, split faced block, or stucco 

 Size: walls greater than 3 feet in height  
 Material: alternative materials  
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20234 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 1 of 9 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 

Alterations 
 1. Accessibility 

Ramps 
 

 Location: does not permanently damage historic fabric 
 Material: wood, composite, or metal on single-family residential 

structures   
 Size: up to 3 feet tall  

 

 Any ramp on multi-family residential or non-residential 
structures 

 Material: concrete, CMU, or masonry  
 Design: questionable or incompatible  
 Size: taller than 3 feet 

 2. Awnings and 
Canopies 

 Material: new cloth/canvas, or matches an existing historic 
material.  

 Design: consistent with the shape size of the window/door 
 Location: does not block or damage significant historic fabric 
 Size:  

o Readily street-visible and extends less than 6 feet from the 
wall 

o Not readily street-visible and can extend more than 6 feet 
from the wall  

 Material: new metal awning or canopy 
 Design: incompatible size for the window/door opening 
 Location: blocks or damages significant historic fabric 
 Size:  

o Readily street visible and extends more than 6 feet 
from the wall 

 3. Decks and 
Balconies 

 Location: rear, side, or secondary elevation; not readily visible 
 Material: wood or composite 
 Size: decks up to 4 feet above grade 

 Location: front or street-facing elevations 
 Size: decks higher than 4 feet above grade 

 4. Doors 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pedestrian Doors 
 Contributing structure door replacement:  

o Irreparable street-visible doors that match the historic 
design and material 

o Replacement of an incompatible non-historic/missing door 
with a compatible design 

o Not readily street-visible door that is a compatible design 
 Non-contributing structure door replacement with a matching or 

compatible design 
 
Garage Doors  
 Design: compatible with the architectural style 
 Size: matches existing door or restores an enclosed door opening 

Pedestrian Doors 
 Contributing structure door replacement:  

o Street visible door replacement when the historic 
door is deemed reparable 

o When the historic door is deemed irreparable but the 
proposed door does not match the historic material 

 Incompatible design on a readily street-visible door 
 Interior muntins  
 
Garage Doors  
 Design: incompatible with architectural style 
 Size: increasing the number of garage bays 
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All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 2 of 9 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
 

 

 

 
Security Bars 
 Design: wrought iron or compatible with the architectural style  
 Location: Not readily street-visible  

Security Bars 
 Design: non-traditional or incompatible design  
 Location: street visible  

 5. Foundations   Foundation screening with brick lattice or framed wood / vinyl 
installed between piers 

 Repairing or restoring missing foundation infill and screening 
 

 Any solid foundation infill or incompatible design 
 Elevating the building on a new foundation 

 6. Painting General 
 Previously painted materials  
 Consistent with NPS Preservation Brief #1 

 
Murals 
 Location: secondary elevations  
 Design: does not obscure or block architecturally significant 

features  
 Material: wood, cementitious, or previously painted masonry  

 

General 
 Unpainted masonry  
 Chemical treatments of masonry  
 Inconsistent with NPS Preservation Brief #1 

 
Murals  
 Location: primary elevations  
 Design: obscures or blocks architecturally significant 

features  
 Material: unpainted masonry  
 

 7. Porches 

 

 

General 
 Matches existing, documented historic design, or architectural 

style  
 
Ceiling and Ffloor Rreplacement 
 Materials: matches existing or historically documented (wood can 

be replaced with composite)   
 Design: matches existing or historically documented design  

 
Railing System 
 Materials: wood, cementitious, or compatible metal   

General 
 Changes in column design when it does not match the 

existing, documented historic design, or architectural style  
 When replacement or design is questionable 
 
Railing System 
 Materials: non-traditional material   
 Design: undocumented highly decorative or horizontal 

design  
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
 Design: simple, vertical design or matches architectural style  

 
8. Repointing 

Masonry 
 Material: matches existing mortar and color 
 Consistent with NPS Preservation Brief #2 

 

 Material: does not match existing mortar and color 
 Design: mortar washes (german shmear or slurry wash) 
 Inconsistent with NPS Preservation Brief #2 
 

9. Roofs 

 

 

 

General 
 Matching existing or documented historic roof in design; and 

color (if found to be character-defining)  
 Existing metal roofs may be metal shingle, shingle imitation panel, 

5V crimp, or standing seam  
o Springfield: installing new metal roofs on Frame Vernaculars 

or replacing metal roofs with gray composition shingles 
 Chimney removal that is not readily street-visible or not 

architecturally significant  
 Chimney alterations that do not negatively affect the 

architectural character of the chimney or structure  
 
Solar Panel Installation 
 Location: on asphalt/composition shingles or flat roofing 
 Design: panels and equipment shall be minimally visible  
 Size: panel height shall be 6 inches or less  

 
Skylights  
 Location: not readily street-visible  
 Design: do not negatively impact the structure  
 Size: less than 6 inches from the roof plane 

General 
 Design that does not match the existing or documented 

historic roof  
 If proposed roofing is questionable for the architectural 

style of the structure 
 Chimney removal that is readily street-visible or 

architecturally significant 
 Chimney alterations that negatively affect the architectural 

character of the chimney or structure 
 
Solar Panel Installation 
 Location: on clay tile, slate, metal, asbestos or wood roofing  
 Design: questionable design or placement 
 
Skylights 
 Location: readily street-visible  
 Design: negatively impacts the structure 
 Size: more than 6 inches from the roof plane. 
  
 

10. Siding 

 

General 
 Cementitious siding or water–resistant PVC trim for boards near 

or touching ground.  
 Replicating the design of the corner trim   

 Scattered siding replacement with a non-matching material 
or design 

 Wholesale replacement of reparable historic siding on 
contributing structures  
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
 

 

 

 

Siding 
(Cont.) 

 

 

 Removal of non-historic siding  
 
Partial Siding Replacement  
 When deemed beyond reasonable repair, scattered siding 

replacement when it matches the existing design and material 
 Siding replacement of an entire elevation when deemed beyond 

reasonable repair and it matches the remaining siding design in a 
cementitious or wood material 

Wholesale Siding Replacement 
 When deemed beyond reasonable repair, historic siding 

replacement with a cementitious or wood material that matches 
the historic design (profile, reveal, and exposure)  
o When the historic design is unknown, the new siding shall be 

compatible with the architectural style 

 Wholesale replacement of siding with an incompatible 
design or material  

 Any siding installation that covers historic siding 

11. Signage 

 

 Temporary signage up to 30 days  
 Push-through opaque letters for halo lighting effect with an 

opaque cabinet  
 Non-illuminated, externally illuminated, or painted signs  
 Any signage that does not block, damage or detract from 

significant historic fabric/architectural details 
 Consistent with Zoning Code  

 Internally illuminated signs: A sign illuminated through 
transparent or translucent material from a source within 
the sign ** Sign Waiver required prior to JHPC review*** 

 Roof or mobile signs  
 Any signage that would block, damage, or detract from 

significant historic fabric/architectural details 
 Signage inconsistent with Zoning Code 

12. Windows 

 

 

 

 

 

General  
 Window repairs that match material and design 
 Window replacement on non-historic additions/enclosed porches 
 Window replacement of missing, metal, or non-original windows 

with a compatible design, placement, and arrangement 
 Manufacturer-installed or exterior-raised muntins 

 
Window Alterations  
 Restoring missing historic features  

General 
 Interior muntins or post-manufactured muntins 
 Sun Screens 
 Solar Window Screens 

 
Window Alterations 
 Readily street-visible window alterations that are 

incompatible with the structure 
 
Window Replacement 
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
Windows 
(Cont.) 

 Not readily street visible Wwindow alterations that are 
reasonably compatible with the structure 

 
Window Replacement 
 Contributing Structures 

o When deemed irreparable, historic window replacement of 
less than 25% with a wood, wood blend, wood clad, or like-
for-like material and matching design, placement, and 
arrangement 

o Relocation of historic windows to street-visible locations 
when the windows being replaced are deemed irreparable  

 
 Non-Contributing Structures 

o Window replacement with a compatible design, placement, 
and arrangement 

 
Security Bars 
 Design: wrought-iron or compatible with the architectural style  
 Location: Not readily street-visible 

 
Windows Screens 
 Material: wood, metal, or like-for-like 
 Size: matches size of window opening  

 
Window Shutters  
 Design: louvered, raised panel, or solid board 
 Material: wood or composite  

 
Exterior Storm Windows  
 Size: matches size of window opening  
 Design: matches design of window  

 

 Contributing Structures 
o Readily street-visible vinyl windows 
o Wholesale replacement of historic windows 
o Replacement of reparable historic windows 
o Replacement of historic windows with an incompatible 

window material, design, placement, or arrangement 
o Replacement of historic windows with a vinyl material 

 
 Non-Contributing Structures 

o Window replacement with an incompatible window 
design, placement, or arrangement 

 
Security Bars 
 Design: nontraditional or incompatible design  
 Location: readily street-visible 
 
Windows Screens 
 Material: non-traditional or alternative   
 Size: does not match size of window opening  
 
Window Shutters  
 Design: incompatible or alternative  
 Material: non-traditional or alternative   
 
Exterior Storm Windows  
 Size: does not match size of window opening  
 Design: non-traditional or alternative  
 

208



20234 COA MATRIX CRITERIA 
All approvals are subject to conditions to ensure consistency with the Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 

 

Page 6 of 9 
 

 
Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 

Demolition 
13. Partial 

Demolitions 

 

 

 

 Any addition that has not gained historic significance  
 
Contributing structures 
 Location: not readily street-visible  
 Size: less than 25% of the building footprint 
 Design: not architecturally significant demolition with a 

compatible alteration 
 

Non-contributing structures 
 Design: demolition with a compatible alteration 

 

Contributing structures 
 Location: readily street-visible 
 Size: greater than 25% of the building footprint 
 Design: not architecturally significant demolition with a 

compatible alteration 
 
Non-contributing structures 
 Design: demolition with an incompatible alteration 
 

14. Primary 
Structures 

Non-contributing structures 
 No COA required for complete demolition 
 

 Contributing structures  
 Unlisted structures built within the period of significance 

15. Accessory 
Structures 

Non-contributing structures 
 No COA required for complete demolition 

 Contributing structures 

16. MCCD 
Emergency 
Demolitions 

 Emergency declared by Municipal Code Compliance Division 
(MCCD) – Notice to JHPC required by next meeting  

 

 

New Construction 
17. Additions  Location: not readily street-visible 

 Design: compatible with primary structure 
 Size: one-story and under 25% of building footprint 

 Location: readily street-visible 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or over 25% of building foot print  

18. Primary 
Structures 

  All primary construction  

19. Accessory 
Structures 

 Location: traditional location 
 Design: compatible with primary structure 
 Size: one-story and less than 576 square feet 

 Location: non-traditional location 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or greater than 576 square feet 
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
20. Sheds 

 

 

 

 Location: traditional location or not readily street-visible 
 Design:  

o Sheds under 100 144 square feet can be any pre-fab design 
o Sheds between 100 144-576 square feet with a compatible 

design to primary structure or horizontal siding with a gabled 
roof  

 Size: one-story and under 576 square feet  

 Location: non-traditional location or readily street-visible 
 Design: incompatible with primary structure 
 Size: two-story or greater than 576 square feet  
 
 

Relocation 
21. Primary 

Structures 
 Non-contributing structures relocated outside the district   Relocating contributing structures 

 Non-contributing structures relocated within the district  
22. Accessory 

Structures 
 Non-contributing structures  Contributing structures 

Site Work 
23. Fences   Consistent with the Fencing Design Guidelines  

 8 foot fencing between incompatible uses 
 Inconsistent with the Fencing Design Guidelines  
 Street visible aAlternative fencing materials  
 Highly decorative fencing/gate designs  

24. Hardscaping 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

General  
 Hardscaping cannot exceed more than 25% of square-footage of 

the front yard (including the driveway)  
 

Primary Walkways  
 Material: concrete, rectangular brick, hexagonal pavers, or gravel  
 Size: no wider than the front steps  
 Design: street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 
 

Secondary Walkways  
 Material: concrete, rectangular brick, hexagonal pavers, or gravel  
 Size: no wider than 3 feet  
 Design: readily street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 
 

General 
 Hardscaping that exceeds more than 25% of square-footage 

of the front yard (including the driveway)  
 

Primary Walkways  
 Material: non-traditional  
 Size: wider than the front steps  
 Design: readily street-visible white blends or alternative 

colors  
 
Secondary Walkways  
 Material: non-traditional  
 Size: wider than 3 feet  
 Design: readily street-visible alternative colors  
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hardscaping 
(Cont.) 

 

Existing Driveways 
 Replacing like-for-like in material and dimensions 
 Replacing poured concrete with concrete ribbons, brick pavers, or 

gravel in same dimensions 
 
New Driveways 
 Material: concrete ribbons, rectangular brick pavers, or gravel 
 Size:  

o No wider than 10 feet with a flare of 12 feet at the street 
o Where the garage is within 10 feet of the property line, the 

driveway is limited to the width of the garage or 24 feet wide, 
whichever is less 

 Design: readily street-visible pavers shall be red, brown, or gray 
 
Existing Parking Lots  
 Material: gravel, poured concrete, brick pavers, or asphalt  
 Location: not readily street-visible   

 
Patios  
 Location: not readily street-visible  

 
Existing Driveways  
 Driveway expansion 
 Non-traditional material  
 
New Driveways  
 Material: Non-traditional materials  
 Size: Expanding footprint beyond 10 feet wide or a flare 

larger than 12 feet 
 Design: New solid concrete driveways in the front or 

secondary front yards  
 
Street-Visible Parking Pads  
 
New Parking lots  
 Material: non-traditional or alternative  
 Location: readily street-visible  
 
Patios  
 Location: readily street-visible  

25. Landscaping 
and Yard 
Features  

 No COA required for planting, lawn care or landscaping 
 Location: Not readily visible and does not block or damage 

significant historic fabric 
 Size: less than 6 feet or subordinate in scale to primary structure 

or yard 

 Location: street visible or blocks/damages significant 
historic fabric 

 Size: greater than 6 feet tall or is out of scale with primary 
structure or yard 

26. Equipment 
Installation 
and Utilities 

 Location: not readily street-visible and does not block or damage 
significant historic fabric 

 Small cell canisters  

 Location: readily street-visible or blocks/damages 
significant historic fabric 

 New cell towers  

27. Pools  Location: not readily street-visible  
 Design: in-ground, above ground, and pool enclosures 
 Size:  

 Location: readily street-visible pools and pool enclosures 
 Design: questionable roof material or form (pool enclosures 

only) 
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Scope of Work 

 

Administrative Review 
(Must meet all of the applicable criteria) 

 

 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
(Must meet any of the applicable criteria) 

 
o No limitation for in-ground or above-ground pools 
o Pool enclosures that are 1-story and shorter than primary 

structure 

 Size: pool enclosures that are 2-story or taller than primary 
structure  

28. Recreational 
Structures 

 Location: located within the side, rear, or secondary front yard 
and does not block or damage significant historic fabric 

 Size: structures less than 100 square feet 

 Location: located within the front yard, or blocks/damages 
significant historic fabric 

 Size: structures greater than 100 square feet 
29. Temporary 

Structures  
  

 Time: erected for less than 30 days Subject to Staff discretion 
 Location: located within the side, rear, or secondary front yard 

and does not block or damage significant historic fabric  
 Size: less than 15 feet tall and 800 square feet in area  

 Time: erected for more than 30 days Subject to Staff 
Discretion 

 Location: located within the front yard or blocks/damages 
significant historic fabric  

 Size: greater than 15 feet tall or 800 square feet in area 
30. Decorative 

Walls 
 Size: shall not exceed 3 feet in height  
 Material: rusticated block, brick, split faced block, or stucco 

 Size: walls greater than 3 feet in height  
 Material: alternative materials  
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 A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800
www.jacksonville.gov 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO: Chairperson and Members 
Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 

FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 

SUBJECT: Pending Historic Preservation Legislation 

DATE: November 15, 2023  

The following historic preservation items are pending legislative action from City Council. Please see 
the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 Ordinance 2023-0700 – The bill designates the residential structure at 3239 Dellwood Avenue
as a local landmark. (LUZ: 11/21/23 PH)

 Ordinance 2023-0701 – The bill designates a commercial building at 930 North University
Boulevard in Arlington as a local landmark. (LUZ: 12/5/23 PH)

 Ordinance 2023-0717 – The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of
the increase in assessed value for the commercial building located at 510 Julia Street.
(NCSPHS: 11/20/23 PH; Finance: 11/21/23 PH)

 Ordinance 2023-0718 – The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of
the increase in assessed value for the commercial building located at 424 North Hogan
Street(NCSPHS: 11/20/23 PH; Finance: 11/21/23 PH)

 Ordinance 2023-0719 – The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of
the increase in assessed value for the commercial building located at 218 West Church Street.
(NCSPHS: 11/20/23 PH; Finance: 11/21/23 PH)
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

 Pending Ordinance – An appeal has been filed for the denial of after-the-fact wholesale 
window replacement (COA-23-29677) at 1764 Greenwood Avenue. 
 

 Pending Ordinance – The bill designates a residential building at 411 North Liberty Street as 
a local landmark.  
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CITY COUNCIL RESEARCH DIVISION  
LEGISLATIVE SUMMARY  
 
    
JEFFREY R. CLEMENTS   117 West Duval Street 
Chief of Research   City Hall, Suite 425 
(904) 255-5137   Jacksonville, FL  32202 
   FAX (904) 255-5229 

 

 

 

Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2023-717 

 

Introducer/Sponsor(s): NCSPS Committee 

 

Date of Introduction: October 10, 2023 

 

Committee(s) of Reference: NCSPHS, F 

 

Date of Analysis: October 12, 2023 

 

Type of Action: Authorization of historic preservation tax exemption 

 

Bill Summary: The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of the increase in assessed 

value for the commercial building located at 510 Julia Street downtown resulting from qualifying renovations and 

restoration of a designated local and national historic landmark for a period of 10 years.  

 

Background Information: 510 Julia Street is the former Thomas Porter Mansion designed by famed 

Jacksonville architect Henry J. Klutho and constructed in 1902 following the Great Fire of 1901. It was added to 

the National Register of Historic Places in 1976 and declared a local historic landmark in 2021. The property 

owner has undertaken historically accurate restoration work on the building and has applied for a temporary tax 

exemption on the value of those improvements pursuant to the City’s Historic Rehabilitation Tax Exemption.  

 

Policy Impact Area: Historic preservation tax exemption 

 

Fiscal Impact: Exemption amount to be determined by the Property Appraiser 

 

Analyst: Clements 
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JEFFREY R. CLEMENTS   117 West Duval Street 
Chief of Research   City Hall, Suite 425 
(904) 255-5137   Jacksonville, FL  32202 
   FAX (904) 255-5229 

 

 

 

Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2023-718 

 

Introducer/Sponsor(s): NCSPS Committee 

 

Date of Introduction: October 10, 2023 

 

Committee(s) of Reference: NCSPHS, F 

 

Date of Analysis: October 12, 2023 

 

Type of Action: Authorization of historic preservation tax exemption 

 

Bill Summary: The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of the increase in assessed 

value for the commercial building located at 424 N. Hogan Street downtown resulting from qualifying 

renovations and restoration of a designated local and national historic landmark for a period of 10 years. 

 

Background Information: 424 North Hogan Street is the former Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta branch bank 

building at the corner of Hogan and Church Streets across the street from City Hall. It was constructed in 1923 in 

the Neoclassical Revival style and was designed by A. Ten Eyck Brown of Atlanta in partnership with 

Jacksonville’s MIT-trained and first practicing female architect, Henrietta C. Dozier. It was one of the first 

Federal Reserve Bank branches established in the south. The building was declared a local historic landmark in 

2006 and is on the National Register of Historic Places. The property owner has undertaken historically accurate 

restoration work on the building and has applied for a temporary tax exemption on the value of those 

improvements pursuant to the City’s Historic Rehabilitation Tax Exemption. 

 

Policy Impact Area: Historic preservation 

 

Fiscal Impact: Exemption amount to be determined by the Property Appraiser 

 

Analyst: Clements 
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JEFFREY R. CLEMENTS   117 West Duval Street 
Chief of Research   City Hall, Suite 425 
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Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2023-719 

 

Introducer/Sponsor(s): NCSPS Committee 

 

Date of Introduction: October 10, 2023 

 

Committee(s) of Reference: NCSPHS, F 

 

Date of Analysis: October 12, 2023 

 

Type of Action: Authorization of historic preservation tax exemption 

 

Bill Summary: The bill approves an ad valorem property tax exemption of 100% of the increase in assessed 

value for the commercial building located at 218 West Church Street downtown resulting from qualifying 

renovations and restoration of a designated local and national historic landmark for a period of 10 years. 

 

Background Information: 218 West Church Street is the former Florida Baptist Convention building located 

behind the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta building. It was designed by famed Jacksonville architect Henry J. 

Klutho and constructed in 1924. The building was declared a local historic landmark in 2003 and is on the 

National Register of Historic Places. The property owner has undertaken historically accurate restoration work on 

the building and has applied for a temporary tax exemption on the value of those improvements pursuant to the 

City’s Historic Rehabilitation Tax Exemption. 

 

Policy Impact Area: Historic preservation 

 

Fiscal Impact: Exemption amount to be determined by the Property Appraiser 

 

Analyst: Clements 
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